AD/A-006 582 ON THE THEORY OF GROUND ANCHORS COLD REGIONS RESEARCH AND ENGINEERING LABORATORY JANUARY 1975 **DISTRIBUTED BY:** National Technical Information Service U. S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

, an an grade and a star by the second second second . С. . Starije v . 5.6 s report are not to be ficial Department of unless so designated documents. Ś tica G . . . . . . . . . . . . . ..... . CODES ŗ SPECIAL • .

Deccenter Contract, Data - R a D	Security Classification	12	1A-6.6658
A server and Engineering Laboratory and Engineering Laboratory anover, New Hampshire 03755 Herein actions and Engineering Laboratory anover, New Hampshire 03755 Herein actions and anover and a server and a server N THE THEORY OF GROUND ANCHORS Description and a server and a server and a server ustin Kovacs, Scott Blouin, Bruce McKelvy and lerman Colligan Herein and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor embedies Herein and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor coading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the at a result it was found that no single equation can be used to predict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor Herein and that the mode and colligan content and that the single equation can be used to predict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor Herein Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations Herein Antional Herein Antone Strycce Jermine dependent depths. LA. Key Words Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations Herein Antonal Herein Antone Herein Antone Herein Antone Herein Herein Antonal Herein Antone			he awall most is classified:
and Engineering Laboratory anover, New Hampshire 03755 N THE THEORY OF GROUND ANCHORS Description work of the indian indian indian indian terman Colligan Notified to the indian indian indian Notified to the indian indian indian Notified to the indian indian indian Notified to the indian indian indian Notified to the indian indian indian indian indian Notified to the indian indian indian indian indian indian indian indian indian indian Notified to the indian ind	RIGINATING ACTIVITY (Corporate author)	W. REPORT	SECURITY CLASSIFICATION
NAME         NAME <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>			
N THE THEORY OF GROUND ANCHORS	lanover, New Hampshire 03755		
Descriptive works, from and inclusive dates;         UNTHERNET (Provide and inclusive dates;)         UNTHERNET (Provide and inclusive dates;)         UNTHERNET (Provide and inclusive dates;)         Unternational colligan         It is not or market;         It i	EPORT TITLE		
AUTHORNED (Mint Address) ustin Kovacs, Scott Blouin, Bruce McKelvy and lerman Colligan Meron Colligan Mero	N THE THEORY OF GROUND ANCHORS		
Austin Kovacs, Scott Blouin, Bruce McKelvy and         Internan Colligan         Internation         Internatine         Intern	DESCRIPTIVE NOTES (Type of report and inclusive dates)		
Image: State of the state	AUTHOR(S) (First name, middle initial, last name)		
Image: State of the state	ustin Kovacs, Scott Blouin, Bru	ce McKelvv and	
77       229         ***			
Content of caller activity     DA Project 1TO62112A130     Work Unit 001     Content Activity Activity     Distribution statement      poproved for public release; distribution unlimited.     Content Activity     U.S. Army Materiel Command     Content activity     U.S. Army Materiel     Command     Content activity     U.S. Army Materiel     Command     Content activity     U.S. Army Materiel     Command     Content activity     U.S. Army Materiel     Command     Content activity     U.S. Army Materiel     Command     Content activity     U.S. Army Materiel     Command     Content activity     U.S. Army Materiel     Command     Content activity     U.S. Army Materiel     Command     Content activity     Content actin activity     Content activity     Content activity     Content	REPORT DATE	70. TOTAL NO OF PAGES	
DA Project 17062112A130 Work Unit OO1	CONTRACT OR GRANT NO	I I	اله «البالة بالتيام»، «جيد بورينيا ألف على عليهم والمرجم عن ألف علي عليهم و
DA Project 17062112A130 Work Unit OO1	PROJECT NO.		
Work Unit 001 DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT approved for public release; distribution unlimited.			
Approved for public release; distribution unlimited. In Providence Military Activity U.S. Army Materiel Command Activity U.S. Army Materiel Command Activity The findings of a literature review of anchor design are pre- mented to give a synopsis of the numerous theoretical and empirical techniques available for predicting anchor capacity. The review revealed that anchor capacity is related to anchor configuration, soil characteristics and depth of anchor embedd- nent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor coading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the aresult it was found that no single equation can be used to bredict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths. 4. Key Words Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations Mational TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE Subject TO CHANGE Mational TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE Subject TO SERVICE		DD. OTHER REPORT NO(3) (An this report)	y other numbers that may be easig
Approved for public release; distribution unlimited. In Providence Military Activity U.S. Army Materiel Command Activity U.S. Army Materiel Command Activity The findings of a literature review of anchor design are pre- mented to give a synopsis of the numerous theoretical and empirical techniques available for predicting anchor capacity. The review revealed that anchor capacity is related to anchor configuration, soil characteristics and depth of anchor embedd- nent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor coading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the aresult it was found that no single equation can be used to bredict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths. 4. Key Words Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations Mational TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE Subject TO CHANGE Mational TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE Subject TO SERVICE			
Supplementations       It. Sponsoring Military Activity         U.S. Army Materiel Command         Asstract         The findings of a literature review of anchor design are pre- sented to give a synopsis of the numerous theoretical and empirical techniques available for predicting anchor capacity. The review revealed that anchor capacity is related to anchor enofiguration, soil characteristics and depth of anchor embed- nent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor coading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the ratio of the depth of anchor embedment to anchor diameter. As a result it was found that no single equation can be used to bredict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths.         44. Key Words       PRICES SUBJECT TO CHANGE Nations         44. Key Words       National IECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE US Department of Comment Semiglind. VA. 22051         D.T.1473       States States US. 4444, SWICH "	DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT		
Supplementations       It. Sponsoring Military Activity         U.S. Army Materiel Command         Asstract         The findings of a literature review of anchor design are pre- sented to give a synopsis of the numerous theoretical and empirical techniques available for predicting anchor capacity. The review revealed that anchor capacity is related to anchor enofiguration, soil characteristics and depth of anchor embed- nent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor coading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the ratio of the depth of anchor embedment to anchor diameter. As a result it was found that no single equation can be used to bredict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths.         44. Key Words       PRICES SUBJECT TO CHANGE Nations         44. Key Words       National IECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE US Department of Comment Semiglind. VA. 22051         D.T.1473       States States US. 4444, SWICH "	pproved for public release; dis	tribution unlim	ited.
U.S. Army Materiel Command U.S. Army Materiel Command The findings of a literature review of anchor design are pre- sented to give a synopsis of the numerous theoretical and impirical techniques available for predicting anchor capacity the review revealed that anchor capacity is related to anchor configuration, soil characteristics and depth of anchor embed- tent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor coading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the ratio of the depth of anchor embedment to anchor diameter. As a result it was found that no single equation can be used to predict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths. U.4. Key Words U.4. Key Words U.4. Key Words U.4. Key Words Dridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations D. Mation SERVICE US Department of Comment Spinglow, VA. 220: D. MATION SERVICE US Department of Comment Spinglow, VA. 220: Department of Comment Spinglow, VA. 2005 Department of Comment Spinglow, VA. 2005 Department of Comment Spinglow, VA. 2005 Department			
The findings of a literature review of anchor design are pre- tented to give a synopsis of the numerous theoretical and empirical techniques available for predicting anchor capacity. The review revealed that anchor capacity is related to anchor configuration, soil characteristics and depth of anchor embed- tent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor coading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the tratio of the depth of anchor embedment to anchor diameter. As a result it was found that no single equation can be used to predict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths. 14. Key Words Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations D.C1473 Subject FLATER VILL CAL STRUCK SUBJECT TO CHANGE US DEFINITION SERVICE US DEFINITION SERVICE	SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES		
The findings of a literature review of anchor design are pre- sented to give a synopsis of the numerous theoretical and empirical techniques available for predicting anchor capacity. The review revealed that anchor capacity is related to anchor configuration, soil characteristics and depth of anchor embed- nent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor coading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the ratio of the depth of anchor embedment to anchor diameter. As a result it was found that no single equation can be used to bredict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths. 4. Key Words 4. Key Word			
<ul> <li>Sented to give a synopsis of the numerous theoretical and empirical techniques available for predicting anchor capacity. The review revealed that anchor capacity is related to anchor configuration, soil characteristics and depth of anchor embeddent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor embeddent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor embeddent of the depth of anchor embedment to anchor diameter. As a result it was found that no single equation can be used to bredict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths.</li> <li>Key Words</li> <li>Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations</li> <li>MatiONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE US Department of Communications</li> <li>D. MatiONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE US Department of Communications</li> </ul>	ABSTRACT		
<ul> <li>Empirical techniques available for predicting anchor capacity. The review revealed that anchor capacity is related to anchor configuration, soil characteristics and depth of anchor embeddent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor embeddent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor embeddent of the depth of anchor embedment to anchor diameter. As result it was found that no single equation can be used to bredict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths.</li> <li>Key Words</li> <li>Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations</li> <li>MatiONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE US Department of Communications</li> <li>D. MatiONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE US Department of Communications</li> </ul>			
The review revealed that anchor capacity is related to anchor configuration, soil characteristics and depth of anchor embed- ment and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor loading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the total of the depth of anchor embedment to anchor diameter. As a result it was found that no single equation can be used to bredict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths. 14. Key Words Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations D. Mational TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE Us Dependent depths dependent depths. D. Mational TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE Us Dependent depths dependent dependent depths dependent depths.			
<ul> <li>configuration, soil characteristics and depth of anchor embeddenent and that the mode of soil failure as a result of anchor endeding is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the loading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the loading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the loading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the loading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the loading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the loading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the loading is dependent to anchor diameter. As a result it was found that no single equation can be used to be be be used to be used to conditions or anchor embedment depths.</li> <li>L4. Key Words         <ul> <li>Anchors (structures)</li> <li>Bridge anchorages</li> <li>Cold weather construction</li> <li>Foundations</li> </ul> </li> <li>Antional TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE US Dependent of Communications of the sended of th</li></ul>	The review revealed that anchor	capacity is rel	ated to anchor
<ul> <li>Loading is dependent upon soil type and state as well as on the patio of the depth of anchor embedment to anchor diameter. As a result it was found that no single equation can be used to bredict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths.</li> <li>14. Key Words         <ul> <li>Anchors (structures)</li> <li>Bridge anchorages</li> <li>Cold weather construction</li> <li>Foundations</li> </ul> </li> <li>PRICES SUBJECT TO CHANGE</li> <li>NATIONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE</li> <li>Unclassified</li> </ul>	and an and a second and a second and		f anchor embed-
<ul> <li>The depth of anchor embedment to anchor diameter. As a result it was found that no single equation can be used to predict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths.</li> <li>Key Words         <ul> <li>Anchors (structures)</li> <li>Bridge anchorages</li> <li>Cold weather construction</li> <li>Foundations</li> </ul> </li> <li>D. Mar. 1473 Structures and an education of anchor service of the s</li></ul>	configuration, soll characterist	ics and depth o	
<ul> <li>A result it was found that no single equation can be used to predict anchor capacity under all soil conditions or anchor embedment depths.</li> <li>4. Key Words         <ul> <li>Anchors (structures)</li> <li>Bridge anchorages</li> <li>Cold weather construction</li> <li>Foundations</li> </ul> </li> <li>AntiONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE US Dependent of Comments Springfield, VA. 2215:</li> <li>D. Mar. 1473</li> </ul>	ent and that the mode of soil f	ailure as a res	ult of anchor
<ul> <li>Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations</li> <li>D. Mathematical Structures</li> <li>D. Mathematical Structu</li></ul>	nent and that the mode of soil f Loading is dependent upon soil t	ailure as a res ype and state a	s well as on th
Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations D. M. 1473 Construction Service Unclassified	nent and that the mode of soil f loading is dependent upon soil t ratio of the depth of anchor emb	ailure as a res ype and state a edment to ancho	s well as on th r diameter. As
Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations D,	nent and that the mode of soil f loading is dependent upon soil t ratio of the depth of anchor emb a result it was found that no si predict anchor capacity under al	ailure as a res ype and state a edment to ancho ngle equation c	s well a <b>s</b> on th r diameter. As an be used to
Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations D, 200, 1473 Children Produced by National Technical INFORMATION SERVICE US Department of Comments Springlield, VA. 2215: Unclassified	nent and that the mode of soil f oading is dependent upon soil t patio of the depth of anchor emb result it was found that no si predict anchor capacity under al	ailure as a res ype and state a edment to ancho ngle equation c	s well a <b>s</b> on th r diameter. As an be used to
D,	nent and that the mode of soil f loading is dependent upon soil t ratio of the depth of anchor emb a result it was found that no si predict anchor capacity under al embedment depths.	ailure as a res ype and state a edment to ancho ngle equation c l soil conditic	s well a <b>s</b> on th r diameter. As an be used to ns or anchor
Cold weather construction Foundations Reproduced by NATIONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE US Depentionent of Commerce Springfield, VA. 2215: Unclassified	nent and that the mode of soil f loading is dependent upon soil t ratio of the depth of anchor emb a result it was found that no si predict anchor capacity under al embedment depths.	ailure as a res ype and state a edment to ancho ngle equation c l soil conditic	s well <b>as</b> on th r diameter. As an be used to ns or anchor
Foundations Foundations Reproduced by NATIONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE US Department of Commence Springfield, VA. 2215: Unclassified	nent and that the mode of soil f loading is dependent upon soil t patio of the depth of anchor emb a result it was found that no si predict anchor capacity under al embedment depths. 4. Key Words Anchors (structures)	ailure as a res ype and state a edment to ancho ngle equation c l soil conditic	s well <b>as</b> on th r diameter. As an be used to ns or anchor
INFORMATION SERVICE US Depertitient of Commerce Springfield, VA. 2215: Unclassified	nent and that the mode of soil f loading is dependent upon soil t ratio of the depth of anchor emb a result it was found that no si predict anchor capacity under al embedment depths. 14. Key Words Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages	ailure as a res ype and state a edment to ancho ngle equation c l soil conditic	s well <b>as</b> on th r diameter. As an be used to ns or anchor
D	nent and that the mode of soil f loading is dependent upon soil t ratio of the depth of anchor emb a result it was found that no si predict anchor capacity under al embedment depths. 4. Key Words Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction	ailure as a res ype and state a edment to ancho ngle equation c 1 soil conditic PRICES SUBJ	s well as on th r diameter. As an be used to ns or anchor
	nent and that the mode of soil f loading is dependent upon soil t ratio of the depth of anchor emb a result it was found that no si predict anchor capacity under al embedment depths. 4. Key Words Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction	ailure as a res ype and state a edment to ancho ngle equation c l soil condition PRICES SUBJ NATIONAL TECH INFORMATION S	s well as on th r diameter. As an be used to ns or anchor CT TO CHANGE
Security Classification	nent and that the mode of soil f loading is dependent upon soil t ratio of the depth of anchor emb a result it was found that no si predict anchor capacity under al embedment depths. 4. Key Words Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction	ailure as a res ype and state a edment to ancho ngle equation c l soil condition PRICES SUBJ NATIONAL TECH INFORMATION S	s well as on th r diameter. As an be used to ns or anchor CT TO CHANGE
	nent and that the mode of soil f loading is dependent upon soil t batio of the depth of anchor emb a result it was found that no si predict anchor capacity under al embedment depths. 4. Key Words Anchors (structures) Bridge anchorages Cold weather construction Foundations	ailure as a res ype and state a edment to ancho ngle equation c l soil condition PRICES SUBJ Reproduced by NATIONAL TECH INFORMATION S US Department of Con Springfield, VA. 22 THECH 10	s well as on th r diameter. As an be used to ns or anchor CT TO CHANGE

----

\*

• •

-- - -

....

~ \*

• •

ALC: NON

٤,

÷

----

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

1

Austin Kovacs, Scott Blouin Bruce McKelvy and Herman Colligan

January 1975

PREPARED FOR U.S. ARMY MATERIL' COMMAND DA PROJECT 1T062112A130

BY

CORPS OF ENGINEERS, U.S. ARMY

COLD REGIONS RESEARCH AND ENGINEERING LABORATORY

HANOVER, NEW HAMPSHIRE

APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE, DISTRIBUTION UNLIMITED

### PREFACE

This report was prepared by Austin Kovacs and Scott Blouin, Research Civil Engineers, and Bruce McKelvey and Herman Colligan, Research Assistants, of the Foundations and Materials Research Branch, Experimental Engineering Division, U.S. Army Cold Regions Research and Engineering Laboratory.

The study was performed for the U.S. Army Materiel Command under DA Project 1T062112A130, Cold Regions Research, Work Unit 001, Military Anchorages in Frozen Materials.

Technical review of the report was performed by Edwin Chamberlain of USA CRREL.

The contents of this report are not to be used for advertising, publication, or promotional purposes. Citation of trade names does not constitute an official endorsement or approval of the use of such commercial products.

## CONTENTS

. -

.. ..

Sec.

	Page
Preface	ii
Notation	٧ı
Introduction	1
Anchor types	1
Overall anchor performance	4
Design of shallow anchors	6
Cone method	7
Earth pressure method	14
Semiempirical methods	17
Design of deep anchors	21
Jaky method	21
Baker and Kondner	23
Biarez and Barraud	23
Miscellaneous anchor types	26
Temporary anchors	26
Laterally loaded piles	30
Grouted anchors	38
Block anchors	45
Field evaluations	46
Reinart	46
American Electric Power Service anchor tests	4?
Expandable land anchor	51
Anchorages in frozen ground	52
Foundation anchoring in thawed ground	56
Conclusions	56
Literature cited	57
Selected bibliography	59
Abstract	67

## **ILLUSTRATIONS**

Figure	8	
1.	Typical mechanical anchor configurations	2
?.	Miscellaneous anchor types	3
3.	Idealized performance of an anchor subjected to uplift	5
4.	Sand displacement observed along model anchors tested by Kananyan	6
5.	Ratio of ground surface movement to anchor movement vs ratio of anchor depth to anchor diameter	6
6.	Soil boundaries for earth cone method	7
7.	Graphical determination of anchor holding capacity	8
8.	Soil boundaries for the Balla cone method	10
9.	Graphs for the Balia coefficient $B_1$ and $B_2$	10

iii

1V

Figure		Page
10.	Failure plane configuration proposed by Matsuo and Tagawa	11
11.	Parameters related to Marinpol'skii's version of the cone method	13
12.	Marinpol'skii's dimensionless function $\mu$ vs the angle of internal friction	13
	Soil boundaries for earth pressure method	14
	Parameters related to Mueller's version of the earth pressure method	14
	Parameters related to Mors version of the earth pressure method	16
	Parameters related to Baker and Kondner round anchor in sand analysis	17
	Comparison of earth cone, shearing and Turner methods for determining	
	anchor helding capacity	18
18.	Illustrations re. shallow anchor design after Biarez and Barraud	19
	Biarez and Barraud cohesion term $M_{a0}$ vs the angle of the shear plane a	
	and the angle of internal friction $\phi$	20
20.	Biarez and Barraud friction plus gravity terms as a function of the angle	
	of the shear plane $\alpha$ and the angle of internal friction $\phi$	20
21	Theoretical stress zone developed above a bell anchor	21
	Illustration re. deep anchor design	24
	Biarez and Barraud plate uplift force factor $M_{\rm t}$ for various anchor base	~ .
20.		24
94	plate geometry and as a function of the angle of internal friction $\phi$	~1
<b>44</b> .	Biarez and Barraud pad and chimney uplift factor $M_{\rm u}$ for different values	25
05	of $R_0/R$ vs the angle of internal friction $\phi$	
	Parameters related to Strickland's analysis of an axially loaded stake	27
20.	Generalized soil stress distribution related to a laterally loaded rigid	07
07	stake or pile	27
	The Universal Ground Anchor or Arrow Head Anchor	29
28.	Unsymmetrical failure cone developed above a circular anchor loaded	
	at an angle	30
	Winkler foundation	31
	Variation of subgrade modulus with depth	31
	Typical deflection and moment curves for laterally loaded pile	33
<b>32</b> .	Wilson and Hilts maximum depth coefficient curves for the $A_y$ deflection	
	coefficient vs the depth coefficient $C_d$	33
33.	Wilson and Hilts maximum depth coefficient curves for the $B_y$ deflection	
	coefficient vs the depth coefficient $C_d$	34
34.	Wilson and Hilts maximum depth coefficient curves for the $A_s$ slope	
	coefficient vs the depth coefficient $C_d$	34
35.	Wilson and Hilts maximum depth coefficient curves for the $B_s$ slope	
	coefficient vs the depth coefficient $C_{d}$	35
36.	Wilson and Hilts maximum depth coefficient curves for the $A_{\rm m}$ moment	
	coefficient vs the depth coefficient $C_d$	35
37.	Wilson and Hilts maximum depth coefficient curves for the $B_{\rm m}$ moment	
	coefficient vs the depth coefficient C <sub>d</sub>	36
38.	Wilson and Hilts maximum depth coefficient curves for the $A_v$ moment	
	coefficient vs the depth coefficient $C_d$	36
39.	Wilson and Hilts maximum depth coefficient curves for the $B_y$ moment	
	coefficient vs the depth coefficient $C_d$	37
40.	Wilson and Hilts maximum depth coefficient curves for the $A_w$ soil	
	reaction coefficient vs the depth coefficient $C_d$	37
41.	Wilson and Hilts maximum depth coefficient curves for the $B_w$ soil	
	reaction coefficient vs the depth coefficient $C_d$	38
42.	Configuration of VSL anchor	39

Figure		Page
	Configuration of Universal Anchorage Company grouted anchors	39
	Configuration of grouted anchor in alluvium	40
	Grouting procedure for installation of alluvium anchors	40
46.	Configuration of grouted anchors used by Hanna for his analysis of the	
	load capacity of a grouted anchor in clay	41
47.	Strength behavior of concrete cured under different temperature	
	conditions	42
48.	Influence of salt on the compressive strength of cement	43
49.	Strength behavior of concrete cured under different temperatures as in-	
	fluenced by salt additives	44
50.	Theoretical and experimental resistance of a block pulled through co-	
	hesive soil	45
51.	Earth resistance coefficients for blocks pulled through sand	46
52.	Components of a eep curve	47
53.	Idealized configuration of Malone anchor	48
54.	Standard griilage anchor and pyramid grillage anchor tested by the	
	American Electric Power Service Corporation	49
55.	Configuration of bell anchors tested by the American Electric Power	
	Service Corporation	50
56.	Configuration of steel grillage - screw anchor combination	50
57.	Never-Creep anchors tested by the American Electric Power Service	
	Corporation	51
58.	Expandable land anchor	52
	Expandable land anchor test results	52
60.	Relationship between ultimate adfreezing strength and moisture content,	
	and ultimate adfreezing strength and grain size	54
61.	Stress components related to an anchor subjected to forces developed in	
	the active layer	55
62.	Parameters related to Porkhaev's anchor analysis	56

COLUMN T

## TABLES

Table		
I.	TVA recommended values of $\beta'$ earth cone analysis	9
II.	Coefficient of fluction $f_{e}$ for soil against concrete	15
III.	Unit friction between pile and soil	22
IV.	Constant of horizontal subgrade reaction, $n_{\rm h}$	28
	Equations describing a laterally loaded pile with constant and increasing	
	subgrade modulus	32
VI.	Results of Universal Ground Anchor tests in frozen and unfrozen soil	53

V

20.00

20.014

¥ :

2

23.232.6435.52

and the second second the second s

ž

ł

1

----

# NOTATION

2	width
A	cross-sectional area of anchor base (plate, bell, etc.)
A <sub>b</sub>	cross-sectional area of chimney or shaft
A <sub>c</sub>	surface area of chimney above the stress zone
Ag	Wilson and Hilts general load coefficient
A <sub>1</sub>	circumferential area of pile or earth cylinder formed above an anchor's base
A <sub>m</sub>	Wilson and Hilts load coefficient for moment
A <sub>s</sub>	Wilson and Hilts load coefficient for slope
A <sub>v</sub>	Wilson and Hilts load coefficient for shear
A,	Wilson and Hilts load coefficient for soil reaction
A <sub>v</sub>	Wilson and Hilts load ccefficient for deflection
b	length of rectangular anchor
b <sub>t</sub>	Tsytovich's temperature dependent parameter of continuous adfreezing strength
B	width of stress bulb for belled anchors
Bg	Wilson and Hilts general sublettered moment coefficient
B <sub>m</sub>	Wilson and Hilts moment coefficient for moment
B <sub>s</sub>	Wilson and Hilts moment coefficient for slope
B <sub>v</sub>	Wilson and Hilts moment coefficient for shear
Bw	Wilson and Hilts moment coefficient for soil reaction
By	Wilson and Hilts moment coefficient for deflection
B <sub>1</sub> , B <sub>2</sub>	Balla coefficients (Fig. 9)
с	unit cohesion
c <sub>t</sub>	Tsytovich's temperature dependent parameter of continuous adfreezing strength
C <sub>e</sub>	side area exposed to adfreezing in the active layer
C <sub>d</sub>	Wilson and Hilts depth coefficient
$C_1 - C_4$	Baker and Kondner's coefficients of holding capacity
đ	anchor base diameter
d <sub>1</sub>	$Gimension = h \tan \beta'$
đ <sub>2</sub>	side dimension of Universal Ground Anchor (Fig. 27)
Dd	relative density

vi

_	
D <sub>0</sub>	anchor shaft or rod diameter
e	void ratio
E	Young's modulus of elasticity
$F_{1}, F_{2}$	idealized maximum stress distribution
ſ	coefficient of friction at anchor/soil interface
l <sub>o</sub>	coefficient of friction between concrete and soil (Table II)
f'c	concrete unconfined compressive strength
Fa	unit adhesion
Ff	unit friction
` 5	suction force
8	specific gravity in relation to pure water (unitless)
h	depth of anchor or stake below soil surface
h'	height of stress zone
h <sub>c</sub>	critical depth of a particular anchor as defined by an established critical depth ratio and the anchor's diameter or $h_c = (d)$ (critical depth ratio)
h <sub>2</sub>	depth to top of anchor base
H	depth of anchor in the active layer
H "	depth of portion of active layer capable of adfreezing
Н <sub>b</sub>	depth of anchor below frozen soil layer (Fig. 62)
Н <sub>f</sub>	depth of anchor into permafrost
H <sub>r</sub>	horizontal resistance
1	moment of inertia of the cross section of a pile or stake
$K_1 - K_4$	Matsuo and Tagawa pullout strength factors
К	coefficient of earth pressure
K <sub>2</sub>	coefficient of active earth pressure
К <sub>d</sub>	Dewberry multiplication factor (Fig. 7)
κ <sub>i</sub>	Jaky's surface area factor for stress bulb influence
K <sub>k</sub>	Porkhaev's coefficient of anchor pullout force
K <sub>m</sub>	subgrade modulus
K <sub>0</sub>	coefficient of earth pressure at rest
K <sub>p</sub>	coefficient of passive earth pressure
e.	length
m	reduction factor (Biarez and Barraud)
M	moment
M <sub>c</sub>	Biarez and Barraud cohesion coefficient
M <sub>c0</sub>	Biarez and Barraud cohesion term

۰.

deer.

ź

vii

iii	
Mg	moment at ground surface
M	Biarez and Barraud overburden coefficient
M <sub>t</sub>	plate uplift force factor
M <sub>12</sub>	Brarez and Barraud anchor plate uplift force factor for rectangular anchors
M <sub>u</sub>	channey and pad uplift factor for deep anchors with chinneys when $\phi=15^\circ$
M <sub>x</sub>	moment on pile at depth
My	Biarez and Barraud gravity coefficient (Fig. 20)
М	Biarez and Barraud friction coefficient (Fig. 20)
n	factor of safety
n <sub>n</sub>	constant of horizontal subgrade reaction
N	exponent of characteristic length for stiffness
N <sub>c</sub>	bearing-capacity factor for cohesive soils
Nq	Terzaght's dimensionless bearing-capacity factor of Universal Ground Anchors in cohesionless soils
p	rectangular anchors' horizontal perimeter at any specified height, $2\pi R$ or $2\pi R_0$
Р	load
Pa	constant of horizontal subgrade reaction
Pb	uplift resistance of stress zone
P <sub>c</sub>	total frictional force
Pg	long term load
P <sub>h</sub>	horizontal earth pressure
P <sub>max</sub>	maximum anchor load
Pr	resultant of forces $P_x$ and $P_y$
P <sub>u</sub>	load per unit length
Pult	ultimate load
P <sub>x</sub>	lateral or horizontal axial load
Py	perpendicular axial load
P <sub>1</sub> , P <sub>2</sub>	horizontal perimeters around anchor within active and permanently frozen soil, respectively
q	surcharge load on soil developed
Q	bearing force
Q <sub>r</sub>	frictional resistance
Q <sub>s</sub>	shear resistance
[<	radius
R <sub>e</sub>	equivalent radius for rectangular anchors

名がたちょうこう

viii

DD

R <sub>0</sub>	radius of anchor shaft or chimney
S	unit shear strength of soil
Smax	maximum shear stress of material in which an anchor is placed
s <sub>n</sub>	surface tensile stress perpendicular to shearing stress
S <sub>x</sub> , S <sub>y</sub>	Brom's normal stresses subject to a soil element, $x$ and $y$ direction, respectively
t	anchor base thickness
T	absolute temperature below freezing, °C
V	volume of soil confined within failure planes or shearing boundaries
V <sub>x</sub>	shear on pile at depth x
V <sub>1</sub>	volume of all soil directly over an anchor
<i>v</i> <sub>2</sub>	volume of soil within failure boundary less volume of soil directly over the anchor (Fig. 11)
V <sub>3</sub>	volume of footing shaft
W <sub>c</sub>	critical lateral soil reaction
W <sub>x</sub>	soil reaction at depth x
Wa	weight of anchor or anchor and soil forming fictitious pile
Wp	weight of anchor base
Ws	weight of soil within failure plane
W <sub>s1</sub>	weight of earth column extending above an anchor plate
W <sub>s2</sub>	weight of soil confined within failure planes less the weight of soil confined directly above the anchor $(W_s - W_{s1})$
Δ₩	anchor weight less weight of soil displaced by the anchor
X	expediential constant for the shearing method
x	depth below surface
у	distance to neutral stress
y <sub>x</sub>	pile deflection in horizontal direction at depth x
Z	Wilson and Hills relative stiffness factor
Z	stiffness characteristic length for stakes and piles
a	angle of shear plane
β	$(45^{\circ} - \phi/2)$
<i>β</i> '	assumed angle of failure plane
Ŷ	unit weight of unfrozen soil
Yd	dry unit weight of soil
γ <sub>m</sub>	unit weight of frozen soil
δ	soil deflection due to stake or pile placement

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

20111 1

ix

- $\delta'$  permissible creep or creep limit of soil for pile and stakes
- $\phi_x$  pile slope at depth x due to deflection
- $\lambda$  anchor depth to diameter ratio or form coefficient
- $\mu$  Marinpol'skii dimensionless function
- $\sigma$  undrained strength
- r Mors' failure plane dimension found by geometry
- $r_a$  adfreeze strength in active layer
- $r_{\rm ad}$  alfreeze strength between the anchor and frozen soil in  $lb/ft^2$
- $r_{\rm p}$  adfreeze strength developed in the permafrost
- $r_{\rm s}$  temporary adfreeze strength or ultimate adfreezing strength
- $\phi$  angle of internal friction

x

by

Austin Kovacs, Scott Blouin, Bruce McKelvy and Herman Colligan

#### INTRODUCTION

Foundation design has long presented a problem to engineers. But with the aid of soil mechanics (although this is not an exact science), engineers have in recent years been able to design foundations bearing downward loads with reasonable confidence in the soil's performance. Furthermore, foundation theory and practice are fairly well documented in textbooks and science journals.

Anchorages are used in the design of many types of structures – power transmissic. towers, bulkheads, bridges, retaining walls, moorings, pipelines, any type of guyed structure and even temporary buildings and tents. However, the design of anchorages is not as well defined as the design of foundations; and there is no evidence of a general theoretical or scientific method that meets specific engineering needs. Therefore, because soil and anchor parameters vary, there is no single solution for all anchoring situations.

More information is needed on the holding capacity of anchors and on methods for installing them. Soils which possess adequate anchorage capability for one type anchor may, on the other hand, produce a problem in installation, or vice versa.

In short, the design and installation of anchors present complex problems. The objective of this report is to present analytical solutions and test data to enhance the understanding of the limitations of various anchor designs and anchoring techniques. A broad spectrum of theories is presented to make possible analyses of individual anchoring problems. When possible, calculated anchor capacity and field test results are compared. However, these comparisons are few, owing to differences in test techniques, lack of conclusive test results, and vast differences in the types of soils involved.

#### **ANCHOR TYPES**

There are such a large number of anchor types that a complete listing will not be attempted here. The type of anchor employed in any specific situation is a function of the load and the soil. Some of the more common anchors used for light loads are the mechanical types such as the screw anchor, expanding or spreading anchor, and various configurations of plates, disks, cones, crosses, etc. (Fig. 1). They are generally used to anchor guy wires against relatively light to moderate loads. For instance, they are extensively used by power companies to brace poles or small towers. Recommended design loads are usually specified by the manufacturer according to anchor type, size and some measure of the soil type and condition. Under ideal conditions the maximum loads recommended



EIGHT-WAY EXPANDING ANCHOR

.

FOUR-WAY EXPANDING ANCHOR

Figure 1. Typical mechanical anchor configurations (from Chance 1960).



Figure 2. Miscellaneous anchor types (after Flucker and Teng 1965).

for the larger mechanical type anchors are generally in the range of 20,000 to 40,000 lb. In practice, power companies rely heavily on past experience in choosing anchors for a particular application. Since these anchors are relatively cheap and easy to install, additional anchors can be utilized at any time, should the initial anchors prove inadequate.

A second class of anchors (Fig. 2) requires considerably more effort to install than the mechanical types, and hence is usually used for loads in excess of the capacities of the cheaper mechanical anchors. Some of these anchor types sometimes serve a dual roll, as combination foundations and anchors, an example being the foundation piers fc: large power transmission towers. Normally the piers would serve to support the weight of the tower on the underlying coil; however, during period: of high wind the piers may act as anchors in resisting the large negative moments which tend to overturn the towers.

The steel grillage foundation, type A of Figure 2, is commonly used to support power transmission towers. It is installed in open excavations or, where conditions permit, in augered holes. The grillage generally consists of a number of steel beams arranged in a variety of patterns.

The concrete footing, type B, is costly and therefore is used infrequently. The concrete caisson with an enlarged base, type C, is used in cohesive soil where the cohesion will permit under-reaming the base without cave-in. The enlarged base greatly enhances both bearing capacity and pullout resistance. The straight caisson can be used in cohesionless soils and is formed using the bentonite slurry method.

Piles have a wide range of application as anchors. As combination foundation anchorages they are used where suitable support material is at too great a depth to economically use shallow foundations. Piles are also frequently used to resist lateral loads in such applications as the tie-backs for retaining walls and bulkheads and in foundations subjected to wind, explosions, earthquakes and thermally induced lateral forces.

A variation of the pile is the ground stake. This form of anchor usually satisfies simple anchoring requirements and in most cases is temporary. The simplest ground stake is a rod driven into the ground with a sledgehammer. Larger stakes may be driven by some mechanical means and retrieved similarly. For purposes of this paper a ground stake is defined as a rigid body while a pile is treated as non-rigid. Rigidity is described in terms of both the pile and soil properties and is defined in the section on miscellaneous anchors.

The Malone anchor consists of a rod or angle extending into a ball of grout. It is best suited to cohesive soils where danger of collapse of the cavity is minimized.

The block anchor finds a wide range of application. The block is usually constructed of reinforced concrete and connected to the structure by means of rods and/or cables.

Grouted anchors are used in both rock and soil. Design and installation techniques vary widely.

#### OVERALL ANCHOR PERFORMANCE

The idealized performance of an anchor under load is shown in Figure 3. Under small loads, movements are elastic and the initial portion of the curve is nearly a straight line. As the load is increased plastic failure zones develop around the anchor and work outward. After a maximum force  $P_{\max}$  is reached, the anchor continues to move, even though, in some cases, the load may fall below  $P_{\max}$ .

Anchor design is governed, in part, by the depth of burial. Generally speaking, if the plastic failure zones around the anchor intersect the ground surface the anchor is considered shallow; if not, it is considered a deep anchor. Anchor depth is normalized with respect to the anchor base width or diameter to give a dimensionless depth ratio, h/d. Anchors having depth ratios greater or less then a designated critical depth ratio are considered "deep" and "shallow" respectively. However, there is considerable variation in opinion as to what ratio value is critical.

A critical depth ratio of 6 was arrived at in an investigation performed in sand with circular anchors by Baker and Kondner (1935). This critical depth ratio was based on the shape of a failure surface proposed by Balla (1961). It was observed that for anchors with an h/d ratio less than 6, the pullout test results were very close to those predicted by the Balla equation. At failures with h/d ratios less than 6, a curvilinear failure plane was observed with an accompanying upheavel of the ground surface above the anchor. Anchors having an h/d ratio greater than 6 did not cause an upheaval of the ground surface nor did a curvilinear failure plane appear until the anchor had been drawn upwards such a distance that the h/d ratio became less than 6. At that point, a curvilinear plane was observed as in the case of the shallow anchor. In all cases where the h/d ratio was greater than 6, the Balla analysis gave pullout capacity greater than that actually developed.





Kananyan (1966) made a series of tests on model anchors with base diameters of 15.7, 23.6, 31.5, 39.4 and 47.3 in. A total of 30 experiments were performed: 17 vertical embedments and 13 oblique embedments. All models were embedded 39.4 in. The anchors were set on a base of alluvial fine-grained sand. Backfill consisted of densely tamped sand having a unit weight of  $101.5 \text{ lb/ft}^3$ .

These tests revealed that soil deformation was the result of vertical pressure and horizontal thrust and that heaving of the soil was preceded by the formation of radial cracks (Fig. 4), which appeared near the column of the anchor at 70-80% of the ultimate load. The appearance of these cracks coincided with an overall loosening of the soil. As the load increased, the radial cracks propagated to a circular crack where the cracks intersected. After the appearance of the first circular crack, the radial cracks extended further, surface def vinations increased markedly, and complete failure of the base quickly followed. Soil movement at failure caused a second circular crack to form (Fig. 4). Consequently, rupturing in radial planes occurred earlier than shearing along the circular planes.

Figure 4 shows that the failure plane is curvilinear. The angle  $\beta$  was found to be equal to  $(45^\circ - \phi/2)$  where  $\phi$  is the angle of internal friction.

Kananyan found that at greater depths less upheaval of the ground surface was exhibited. Therefore, he considered anchors with an h/d ratio greater than or equal to 3 as being deep even though the anchors he tested had h/d ratios of 2.5 or less.

Turner (1962) found from tests on the uplift resistance of transmission tower footings that ground surface movement was relatively small for anchors having an h/d ratio greater than 1.5 (Fig. 5). These results are plotted as the ratio of ground surface movement to footing movement versus the ratio of depth to diameter. Figure 5 shows that at an h/d ratio of 6 the ground surface movement was zero.

From these results, Turner defined anchors with an h/d ratio greater than 1.5 as deep and those with an h/d ratio less than 1.5 as shallow. This ratio is considerably lower than the h/d value of 6 proposed by Baker and Kondner (1965), who gave the value of 0 ground surface movement to mark the division for deep and shallow anchors.



Figure 4. Sand displacement observed along model anchors tested by Kananyan (1966).

Figure 5. Ratio of ground surface movement to anchor movement vs ratio of anchor depth to anchor diameter (after Turner 1962).

A critical depth ratio of 6 apparently can be used to define a deep anchor in soils exhibiting high viscosity. For ratios greater than 6, failure or displacement of the soil appears to occur in the immediate vicinity of the anchor base with no manifestation of movement at the soil surface. This has been shown by Baker and Kondner for soils and by Kovacs (1967) for polar snow. However, for soil with low viscosity, the critical depth ratio may be lower than 6, owing to continuous flow around the anchor at shallower depths before surface rupture occurs and  $P_{ult}$  is reached.

#### **DESIGN OF SHALLOW ANCHORS**

There are three basic approaches to the design of shallow anchors (Flucker and Teng 1965); the cone method, the earth pressure method and semiempirical methods. The cone method attempts to estimate the true failure surface surrounding the anchor. In its basic application the uplift resistance is obtained solely from the weight of the anchor plus the weight of the soil within the assumed failure planes. There are many variations of the cone method which include a variety of assumed failure planes. In addition cohesive and friction forces acting along the failure planes are often added to the dead weight resistance.

The earth pressure method disregards the actual shape of the failure planes. The failure plane is assumed to rise vertically from the perimeter of the anchor footing to the ground surface. Pullout



Figure 6. Soil boundaries for earth cone method (Flucker and Teng 1965).

resistance is obtained by adding the weight of the anchor and soil within the failure surface to the friction developed along the sides of the vertical failure plane.

#### **Cone Method**

Perhaps the most common method used in the past for determining the uplift capacity of an anchor with an h/d ratio < 6 was the earth cone method (Flucker and Teng 1965). This method assumes that failure occurs along a plane inclined at the angle  $\beta'$  (Fig. 6). The uplift capacity as calculated from the earth cone method is:

$$P_{\rm ult} = W_{\rm s} + \Delta W \tag{1}$$

where  $W_s$  - weight of soil within failure plane

 $\Lambda W \sim$  anchor weight less weight of soil displaced by anchor.

Since only dead weight is considered in this analysis, the ultimate load calculated is equivalent to the ultimate load shown in the idealized performance curve of Figure 3  $\kappa$  2 may be less than the maximum uplift developed. From Figure 6,  $W_{\rm s}$  can be derived by geometry:

**Rectangular footings:** 

$$W_{s} - h \gamma \left( ab + ad_{1} + bd_{1} = \frac{\pi}{3} d_{1}^{2} \right).$$
 (2)

Circular footings:

$$W_{\rm s} = \frac{\pi}{12} h \gamma (3a^2 + 6ad_1 + 4d_1^2)$$
 (3)

where  $y \cdot$  unit weight of the soil

h depth

- a = anchor width
- b = anchor length
- $d_1 = h \tan \beta'$
- $\beta' =$  assumed angle of failure plane.



Figure 7. Graphical determination of anchor holding capacity (after Dewberry 1962).

The uplift capacity as computed by this method obviously varies with the assumed angle of  $\beta'$ .

Different organizations using this method have adopted a value for  $\beta'$  dependent upon the underlying soil:

The American Bridge Company

 $\beta' = 30^\circ$  for all soils (in the absence of other specifications)

**Bureau of Reclamation** 

- $\beta^{i} = 30^{\circ}$  for footings poured against undisturbed ground with an undercut and incorporating a safety factor of 1.0.
- $\beta' = 20^{\circ}$  for footings backfilled around all sides with a safety factor of 1.5. There is a limitation here to an upward pressure above the anchor not to exceed 1000 lb/ft<sup>2</sup> for each foot of embedment below ground.

## Table I. TVA recommended values of $\beta^{t}$ earth cone analysis.

1. Values may be increased 75% for ultimate loads of short duration.

- 2. Weight of soil per cubic foot = 100 lb for A, 100 lb for B, and 69 lb for C.
- 3. Vertical pressure intended to cover bearing at bottom of footing and bearing against soil covering footing.

	Vertical pressure (1b/ft <sup>2</sup> )			Cone angle $\beta'$ (°)*		
Soil type	<u>A</u>	B	С	A	B	С
Footi	gs against v	vell compact	ed fill			
Quicksand and alluvial	0	0	0	υ	0	0
Soft clay	1,000	1,000	500	5	0	0
Moderately dry clay, clay and sand	2,000	2,000	1,000	25	20	15
Dry loam and clay	3,000	3,000	1,500	25	20	15
Fine firm sand	4,000	3,500	3,000	25	15	10
Compact coarse sand	5,000	4,500	4,000	25	15	10
Compact coarse gravel	8,000	8,000	8,000	30	15	10
Cemented sand and grave)	10,000	10,000	10,000	30	20	15
Good hardpan and hard shale	12,000	12,000	12,000	30	25	25

#### Footings against undisturbed natural ground

Quicksand and alluvial	1,000	500	500	0	0	0
Soft clay	2,000	2.000	1,000	10	5	0
Moderately dry clay, clay and sand	4,000	4,000	2,000	30	25	20
Dry loam and clay	6,000	6,000	3,000	30	25	20
Fine firm sand	6,000	5,000	4,000	30	20	15
Compact coarse sand	8,000	7,000	6,000	30	20	15
Compact coarse gravel	12,000	12,000	12,000	30	20	15
Cemented sand and gravel	16,000	16,000	16,000	30	25	20
Good hardpan and hard shale	20,000	20,000	20,000	30	30	30

\* Condition of soil: A = Naturally well drained.

B -= Subject to periodic flooding of short duration.

C = Subject to ground water several months of the year.

Tennessee Villey Authority (TVA): the values for  $\beta$  are listed in Table I.

Dewberry (1982) developed a graphical means for determining the capacity of a circular anchor based upon the earth cone method (Fig. 7). He assumed that soil failure occurs along a conical plane extending up from the anchor base. The volume of earth V inclosed within the failure zone is approximated by:

$$V = Ah + A^{0.5}h^2 + 0.35h^3 \tag{4}$$

where A = area of anchor

h = depth.

Thus, anchor holding power is determined by:

$$P = K_{\rm d} V = K_{\rm d} (Ah + A^{0.5} h^2 + 0.35h^3)$$
<sup>(5)</sup>







Figure 9. Graphs for the Balla coefficient  $B_1$  and  $B_2$  (for c = 0) (after Balla 1961).

where  $K_d$  multiplying factor governing various soil conditions (see Fig. 7).

#### Balla come method

A variation of the cone method was proposed by Balla (1961) for circular shallow anchors with h/d ratios < 6. Balla's method is based on a parabolic failure surface (Fig. 8), the curvature being a function of the soil's angle of internal friction. In addition to the weight of soil and anchor, Balla's method takes into account the friction and cohesive forces acting along the failure surfaces. Thus, the uplift capacity calculated by Balla's method is equivalent to the maximum load shown in the idealized performance curve of Figure 3.





Figure 10. Failure plane configuration proposed by Matsuo and Tagawa where

(1968).

 $W_{\rm s}$  weight of soil within failure plane

- $\Delta W_a$  weight of anchor less weight of soil displaced by archor
  - Q<sub>f</sub> frictional and cohesive resistance developed along failure plane.
- $W_s$  and  $Q_f$  are combined to form

$$W_{8} + Q_{f} = h^{3} \gamma B_{1} + h^{2} c B_{2}$$

 $P_{\text{max}} - W_{\text{s}} + \Delta W + Q_{\text{f}}$ 

h = depth of anchor

y = unit weight of soil

- c = unit cohesion
- $B_1$  and  $B_2$  values derived as functions of the h/d ratio, the angle of internal friction Q, and the unit cohesion of soil c.

Values of  $B_1$  and  $B_2$  for cohesionless soils can be obtained from Figure 9.

Balla has shown close correlation between his theoretical load pullout strength values and laboratory tests made on anchors embedded in sand. Photographs of his tests show that the failure plane is convex, with the curve starting out vertically from the upper plane of the foundation slab, curving outwardly from the axis of symmetry of the anchor, and intersecting the ground level at an angle approximately equal to  $(45^\circ - \phi/2)$  (Fig. 8).

Paterson and Urie (1964) made full-scale uplift tests on tower foundations in clay and sandy soils of different shear strengths and compared their findings with load capacities determined by the Balla analysis. The anchors pulled were of the inverted mushroom type (bellbottom) and were constructed of concrete. In most cases the h/d ratio was less than 6. Excellent agreement was found using Balla's formula for the anchors embedded in sandy soils. However, very poor correlation was found for the same anchor embedded in clay at a comparable depth. In each instance, use of the Balla formula resulted in a gross overestimation of the pullout resistance. For example, the calculated resistance of the mushroom-type foundation in clay with a cohesion of 10 psi was 240,000 lb compared with a test value of 77,500 lb.

Flucker and Teng (1965) caution that the Balla analysis is likely to result in an overestimation of the maximum uplift capacity. This is because failure is progressive and therefore friction and cohesion are fully effective only in a limited zone at any given time. However, the Balla method has the advantage of determining anchor holding capacity by the application of basic soil properties and geometric relations, rather than arbitrary parameters.

#### Matsuo and Tagawa cone method

Matsuo and Tagawa (1968) proposed a modification of the cone method applicable to circular footings evidently in cohesionless soil. They define a failure plane, shown in Figure 10, which is a function of the angle of internal friction and consists of a logarithmic spiral and its tangential

11

(6)

straight line. The analysis is limited to shallow anchors with  $h_2/R \le 10$ . The maximum uplift resistance is given by:

$$P_{\text{max}} = W_{a} - \gamma V_{3} + \gamma R^{3} K_{1} (h_{2}/R)^{K_{2}} + c R^{2} K_{3} (h_{2}/R)^{K_{4}}$$
(7)

where

 $P_{\text{max}}$  - ultimate load

Wa	· weight of anchor
у	- unit weight of soil
V <sub>3</sub>	volume of footing shaft
R	= anchor base radius
h <sub>2</sub>	- depth to top of anchor base
С	- unit cohesion
φ	- angle of internal friction, in radians
$1, K_2, K_3, K_4$	- pullout strength factors dependent on

 $K_1, K_2, K_3, K_4$  - pullout strength factors dependent on the scaled depth of burial and angle of internal friction as follows:

$(h_2/R)$ limit	<i>K</i> <sub>1</sub>	К2	K <sub>3</sub>	К4
$0.5 \le \frac{h_2}{R} \le 1$	0.056ø + <b>4</b> .0	0.007¢ + 1.0	0.027ø + 7.653	0.002¢ + 1.052
$1 \le \frac{h_2}{R} \le 3$	0.056¢ + 4.0	0.016 <b>ø</b> + 1.1	0.027 <i>¢</i> + 7.653	0.004 <i>¢</i> + 1.103
$3 \le \frac{h_2}{R} \le 10$	0.597¢ + 10.4	0.023 <b>¢ + 1.</b> 3	0.013ø + 6.110	0.005¢ + 1.334

Although the load capacities determined by Matsuo and Tagawa show good agreement with Balla's test results, eq 7 may nevertheless be limited by the same factors that seem to affect the universality of Balla's results.

#### Marinpol'skii cone method

Marinpol'skii (1965) proposed another variation to the cone method for circular footings having h/d < 6. According to his analysis (Fig. 11) the maximum load, as defined in Figure 3, is:

$$P_{\max} \quad W_a + W_{s1} + \gamma V_2 + Q_s \tag{8}$$

where

W, weight of anchor

 $W_{s1}$  weight of earth column extending above anchor plate

y - unit weight of soil

- $V_2$  volume of corial soil section (see Fig. 11)
- $Q_8$  shear resistance developed along failure plane.





Figure 11. Parameters related to Marinpol'skii's (1965) version of the cone method.





Marinpol'skii combined the last three terms of eq 8 into:

$$W_{s1} + \gamma V_2 + Q_s = \pi (R^2 - R_0^2) \frac{\gamma h [1 - (R_0/R)^2 + K_a \tan \phi (h/R)] + 2Sh/R}{1 - (R_0/R)^2 - \mu h/R}$$
(9)

R and  $R_0$  = radii (Fig. 11) where

 $K_a = \text{coefficient of active earth pressure } [K_a - \tan^2(45^\circ - \phi/2)]$ 

 $\mu$  = dimensionless function of the angle of internal friction derived from the results of anchor tests made in the laboratory and field (Fig. 12)

S = unit shear strength of soil

or

 $S = c + P_h \tan \phi$ 

(10)

where  $P_{\rm h}$  - horizontal earth pressure at base of anchor. Therefore

$$P_{\max} = W_{a} + \pi (R^{2} - R_{0}^{2}) \frac{\gamma h [1 - (R_{0}/R)^{2} + K_{a} \tan \phi (h/R)] + 2Sh/R}{1 - (R_{0}/R)^{2} - \mu h/R}.$$
 (11)

Marinpol'skii compared the theoretical values for maximum load, calculated from eq 11, to loads obtained by Kananyan (1966), who conducted full-scale tests of anchors in sand and loose and dense silt.

Marinpol'skii's theoretical values were similar to Balla's (1961) results for cohesionless soils and were in reasonable agreement with Kananyan's (1966) test values for shallow anchors (h/dratio about 0.83 to 1.67) in cohesionless soil. Again, failure, particularly in a cohesive soil, is progressive and the cohesive force will not be developed over the entire failure surface simultaneously as eq 11 assumes. Flucker and Teng's caution on this would seem to apply to Marinpol'skii's analysis as well as to Palla's.

#### Earth Pressure Method

The earth pressure method of determining the uplift capacity of an anchor (Flucker and Teng 1965) is also known as the friction cylinder method, the Swiss Formula, or Frohlick Majers' procedure. This method is based upon conditions where the h/d ratio is less than 6. The method relates anchor pullout force to the friction developed along the sides of a vertical prism (Fig. 13) with a cross section equal to the base of the anchor.

The uplift capacity is given by the following:

$$P = W_{\rm s} + W_{\rm a} + Q_{\rm f} \tag{12}$$





Figure 13. Soil boundaries for each pressure method (Flucker and Teng 1965).  $Q_f =$ tesistance; P load; d anchor base diameter; h depth of anchor below soil surface.

Figure 14. Parameters related to Mueller's version of the earth pressure method (Flucker and Teng 1965).

Table II. Coefficient of friction le for	soil against concrete.
--	------------------------

	Smooth surface	Rough surface
Moist clay and loam	0.2	0,3
Dry sand	0.6	0.7
Wet sand	0.3	0.5
Gravel	0.4	0.5

where  $W_{s}$  weight of soil within failure plane

 $W_a$  = weight of anchor

 $Q_{\rm f}$  - frictional resistance developed along failure plane.

#### Mueller

Mueller (Flucker and Teng 1965) relates the frictional resistance  $Q_f$  in the vertical shear plane to the magnitude of the horizontal earth pressure  $P_h$  (Fig. 14). The value of  $Q_f$  for a concrete anchor is therefore expressed as:

$$Q_{t} = \left[\frac{Kh\gamma}{2} 2h(a+b) \tan \phi + 2(h-h_{2})(a+b)f_{c}\right]$$
(13)

where  $\phi$  is the coefficient of internal friction for the soil and  $f_c$  is the coefficient of friction between soil and concrete (see Table II.)

The parameter K designates the coefficient of earth pressure, where for safety against excessive movement the use of the coefficient for earth pressure at rest  $(K_0)$  is suggested. This coefficient may be taken as:

 $K_0 = 0.35 - 0.60$  for sand and gravel

 $K_0 = 0.45 - 0.75$  for normally consolidated clays and silt

 $K_0 = 0.80 - 1.36$  for overconsolidated clays.

To allow for safety against rullout, however, it was first decided that the following term for passive earth pressure  $K_{p}$  should be used:

$$K_{\rm p} = 0.9 \tan^2 \left( 45 + \frac{\phi}{2} \right)$$
 (14)

#### Nors

Mors (Flucker and Teng 1965) later found that the use of  $K_p$  in eq 14 generally leads to overestimating the failure load. Consequently, he concluded that the horizontal earth pressure  $P_h$ equals the passive earth pressure only at the base of the footing and is distributed along the failure plane according to the function:

$$P_{\rm h} = K \gamma \frac{\gamma^{j}}{h^{j-1}}$$
 (see Fig. 15) (15)



Figure 15. Parameters related to Mors version of the earth pressure method (Flucker and Teng 1965).

where the empirical *j* values suggested are:

j = 13 for anchor grillage in compacted backfill

j = 10 for formed concrete footings without base in gravel

j = 5 for formed concrete footings with base in gravel

j = 1 for concrete footing poured against stiff clay.

To account for this change in  $P_{\rm h}$  the value of  $K_{\rm p}$  is determined by:

$$K_{\rm p} = \frac{2}{j+1} \tan^2 (45^{\circ} + \phi/2) \tag{16}$$

which is used in place of K in eq 13.

#### Motorcolumbus

Motorcolumbus (Mors 1964) suggested an empirical modification to the earth pressure method based on numerous full scale tests. Motorcolumbus also found that the magnitude of the shear constant does not vary linearly with depth. If, for instance, the foundation depth were doubled, the shear constant involved would increase only by 20 to 25%; and if the depth were increased three times, the shear constant would increase at a still lower rate. Furthermore, for soils below the water table, it was suggested that normal values of shear constants be reduced by 50%. He derived the following equation:

$$P_{\max} n \cdot W_s + W_a + C_5 h^x \tag{17}$$

where

Pmax

n safety factor

 $W_s$  weight of soil within failure plane

maximum anchor load

 $W_a$  weight of anchor

 $C_5 = 4aK; K + \text{coefficient of earth pressure}$ 

h depth

- a width of square base
- x 1.52.



Figure 16. Parameters related to Baker and Kondner (1965) round anchor in sand analysis.

#### **Semiempirical Methods**

#### **Baker and Kondner**

Baker and Kondner (1965) conducted a thorough study of model circular anchors in sand (Fig. 16) and confirmed that anchor holding capacities are influenced by the h/d ratio.

Through testing and dimensional analysis, the study provided the formula for the pullout strength capacity when h/d < 6:

$$P - C_1 h d^2 \gamma + C_2 h^3 \gamma \tag{18}$$

where h = depth

d anchor diameter

y unit weight of soil

- $C_1$  3.0, a function of the angle of internal friction  $\phi$ , relative density  $D_d$  and void ratio e
- $C_2 = 0.67$ , also a function of  $\phi$ ,  $D_d$  and e.

For shapes other than circular, Baker and Kondner suggest that an equivalent diameter can be estimated and approximate holding capacity calculated.

Baker and Kondner ran one full scale verification test on a belled anchor in sand with an h/d ratio of 5.3. The pullout capacity of the anchor was higher than that predicted by both their recommended analysis and that of Balla.

#### Turpor

Turner (1962) formulated empirical equations based on anchor dimensions and the shear strength of the soil. He concluded after about 50 tests that, for anchors with an h/d ratio less than 1.5, the uplift capacity is a function of the square of the depth, whereas for anchors with an h/d ratio of 1.5 or greater, the uplift resistance of the anchor is a function of the base area. From these conclusions, he derived the following equations:

For anchors with an h/d ratio < 1.5:

- -

$$P_{\rm ult} = 2.1 S^{0.5} \left( h/d \right)^2 \left( d^2 - D_0^2 \right). \tag{19}$$

For anchors with an h/d ratio  $\geq 1.5$ :

$$P_{\rm ult} = 5.8S(d^2 - D_0^2) \tag{20}$$

where  $P_{ult}$  · ultimate load

- S unit shear strength of soil
- h anchor embedment depth
- d anchor base diameter

 $D_0$  shaft diameter.



Figure 17. Comparison of earth cone, shearing and Turner methods for determining anchor holding capacity (after Turner 1962).

Most of the values computed by Turner's equation agreed relatively closely with, and all were within 35% of, the actual pullout strength values. Furthermore, most of the computations were conservative.

For the tests performed on 7-ft-diam underreamed (bellbottom) footings, Turner compared some pullout test values with values calculated by the earth cone method (eq 1) and the shearing method of Motorcolumbus (eq 17). He found that load values obtained by the earth cone method were not always conservative. At depths of 13 ft or greater, the capacities computed by the earth cone method were larger than those determined by Turner's tests and would have resulted in anchors too small to support the design load. Turner also found that except for 9- to 10-ft depths, capacities computed using the shearing method were in excess of test results.

Figure 17 shows that these equations provide holding capacities for shallow footings that are intermediate to those defined by the earth cone method and shear method theories. Turner's tests also show that his equations yield capacities for deep footings (h/d ratio > 1.5) that are lower and more accurate than those calculated by the other two theories.

#### **Biarez** and Barraud

Biarez and Barraud (1968) based their design recommendations on an extensive series of model and field tests of various anchorage configurations and soil types and conditions. In addition, their work was supported by an international working group performing a large number of full scale tests in a wide range of soil types. In all tests, care was taken to relate anchorage performance to standard soil parameters. They formulated criteria, based on these parameters, for estimating the uplift capacity of different types of anchors by using different failure planes for various soil conditions as shown in Figure 18. This method can be applied to straight shaft anchors, belled anchors and simple plates.



b. Pad and chimney where  $h_2/d < 2.5$ .



The Biarez and Barraud method is based upon the shear strength of the soil acting along a failure surface described by the angle a as shown in Figure 18. Equation 21 was derived for the holding capacity of shallow anchors where the critical depth ratio  $h_2/d = 3$  to 5 for granular soils and 5 to 7 for cohesive soils:

$$P = A_1 [cM_c + \gamma h_2 (M_{\phi} + M_{\gamma}) + qM_q] + W_a$$
(21)

where

 $A_1$  circumferential area of pile or earth cylinder formed above the base, as illustrated in Figure 18 by the dashed lines

- R radius (of pile or pad, whichever is larger)
- $h_2$  depth to top of anchor pad or plate
- c unit cohesion
- y unit weight of soil
- q surcharge load on soil
- $W_{a}$  weight of anchor, or weight of anchor and soil forming fictitious pile

$$M_{c} = \text{cohesion coefficient} + M_{c0} \left[ 1 - 1/2 \left( \tan a^{\gamma} \left( h_{2}/R \right) \right) \right]$$
(22)



Figure 19. Biarez and Barraud (1968) cohesion term  $M_{c0}$  vs the angle of the shear plane  $\alpha$  and the angle of internal friction  $\phi$ . The factor  $\frac{1}{2}$  tan  $\alpha$  (eq 44) is shown where if  $h_c < h_2$ ,  $h_c$  is used in place of  $h_2$ .



Figure 20. Biarez and Barraud (1968) friction plus gravity terms  $(M_{\phi0} + M_{\gamma0})$  as a function of the angle of the shear plane a and the angle of internal friction  $\phi$ . The factor  $\frac{1}{3}$  tan a (eq 45) is shown where if  $h_c < h_2$ ,  $h_c$  is applied in place of  $h_2$ .

where

 $M_{c0}$  is determined from Figure 19

 $\alpha$  angle of shear plane, either + or - depending on soil conditions (see Fig. 18)

 $M_{\phi}, M_{\gamma}$  friction and gravity coefficients, respectively

$$(M_{d0} + M_{v0})[1 - 1/3(\tan a)(h_2/R)]$$
(23)

where  $(M_{\phi0} + M_{\gamma0})$  is determined from Figure 20

$$M_{p_0} \text{ overburden coefficient } - M_{p_0} (\tan \phi + \tan a) [1 - 1/2 (\tan a) (h_0/P)]$$
(24)

where  $\phi$  - angle of internal friction.



Figure 21. Theoretical stress zone developed above a bell anchor (after Jaky 1948).

Values of  $1/2 \tan a$  and  $1/3 \tan a$  are given in Figures 19 and 20.

To determine the capacity of an anchor of rectangular shape, an equivalent radius  $R_e$  is calculated, i.e.  $R_e = P/2\pi$  where P periphery of anchor.

#### **DESIGN OF DEEP ANCHORS**

#### **Jaky Method**

Jaky (1948) developed a relationship for determining the supporting capacity of a pile based upon the support derived from a zone of stressed soil formed around the bottom of an end-bearing pile. A bell anchor is assumed to cause a similar stressed zone when pulled upward through the soil; thus an analysis was made. The theoretical stress zone (Fig. 21) represents the case where the total capacity is the sum of the capacities developed by the stress zone and the friction along the anchor shaft. The soil parameters required for the analysis are unit cohesion c, angle of internal friction  $\phi$ , and the unit friction between anchor and soil F.

For analysis, the original Jaky equation for an end-bearing pile is:

$$P_{\rm b} = cK_{\rm j}A \tag{25}$$

where

P<sub>b</sub> uplift resistance of stress zone

A cross-sectional area at base of anchor bell

$$K_{j} - \cot \phi \left[ \tan^{2} \left( 45 + \frac{\phi}{2} \right) e^{2\pi \tan \phi} - 1 \right].$$
 (26)

Equation 26 is predicated upon a complete stress zone being formed, i.e. the anchor must have an embedment depth equal to or greater than the height of the stress zone h'.

To find this height, Jaky derived the equation:

$$h' \cdot d \tan\left(45 + \frac{\phi}{2}\right) e^{\pi \tan \phi}$$
(27)

where d - diameter at base of bell.

Expanding further, if the anchor's embeddent is greater than h', anchor capacity will be increased as a result of the total frictional force  $P_c$  developed along the shaft above the stress bulb:

$$P_{c} = A_{c}F \tag{28}$$

where  $A_{c}$  - surface area of chimney above the stress zone

F unit friction (see Table III).

Thus, to calculate anchor capacity by the Jaky method, the stress zone height is determined (eq 27), and  $P_b$  and  $P_c$  are combined, giving the total uplift capacity P as

$$P = P_{b} + P_{c} - cA \cot \phi \left[ \tan^{2} \left( 15 + \frac{\phi}{2} \right) e^{2\pi \tan \phi} - 1 \right] + A_{c}F.$$
 (29)

## Table III. Unit friction between pile and soil (after Chellis 1951).

	lb <sup>/</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> bounding area of pile*		
<u>Materia!</u>			
Fine-grained soils:			
Mud	250	ŧ	200
Silt	300	+	200
Soft clay	400	÷	200
Silty clay	600	+	200
Sandy clay	600	ł	200
Medium clay	700	1	200
Sandy silt	800	+	200
Firm clay	900	•	200
Dense silty clay	1200	+	300
Hard (stiff) clay	1500	+	400
Coarse-grained soils:			
Silty sand	800	ŧ	200
Sand	1200	ŧ	500
Sand and gravel	2000	1	1000
Gravel	2500	÷	1000

the character of the soil. Not all soils falling in the same general classification have equal properties.

If not micaceous, muddy, or under hydrostatic pressure or vibration.

A more precise, but involved, method of calculating holding capacity can be used instead of the  $A_cF$  term of the above equation. Such an application would be beneficial in "long-chimneyed" anchors where the chimney's anchoring capacity becomes as great as or greater than the bell's capacity. The analysis concludes:

$$P_{c} = A_{c} \kappa \gamma \left(\frac{h-h}{2}\right) t$$
(30)

where

K coefficient of earth pressure

y unit weight of soil

 $h - h^{\prime} =$ depth of pile above stress zone

f - coefficient of friction at anchor/soil interface.

Although the Jaky method is considered suitable for determining anchor capacity, the calculated capacity is very sensitive to the values of c and  $\phi$ . Therefore, care should be used when determining P.

#### Baker and Kondner

Baker and Kondner developed an equation for deep, round anchors in sand in conjunction with their research described in a previous section (Semiempirical Methods). For depth ratios of  $h/d \ge 6$  they suggest:

$$P = 170 d^3 y + C_3 d^2 t y + C_4 h d t y$$
(31)

where

d - anchor diameter (see Fig. 16)

 $y \approx$  unit weight of soil

t =anchor plate thickness

 $C_3$  - 2800, also a function of angle of internal friction  $\phi$ , relative density  $D_d$ , and void ratio e

 $C_4$  470, also a function of  $\phi$ ,  $D_d$  and e.

#### **Biarez** and Barraud

Biarez and Barraud (1968) also covered deep anchors as shown in Figure 22. Two different situations are defined, where  $0^{\circ} < \phi < 15^{\circ}$  and  $\phi > 15^{\circ}$ . For anchors with  $0^{\circ} < \phi < 15^{\circ}$  the uplift capacity is the sum of the earth resistance developed within the depth  $h_c$  and the resistance developed along the chimney extending above  $h_c$  where  $h_c$  is equal to the product of the critical depth ratio for the soil times the diameter of the anchor base.

For deep anchors with  $\phi > 15^{\circ}$ , two different analyses are used, depending on whether the anchor is a simple plate with cable or tie rod, or a base with a chimney.

For the anchor that is a simple plate with cable or tie rod, Biarez and Barraud (1968) found that local soil rotation occurred about the anchor base. They developed the following equation for this condition:

$$P = AM_t(\gamma h_2 \tan \phi + c) \tag{32}$$


Figure 22. Illustration re. deep anchor design (after Biarez and Barraud 1968). In the first figure, the anchor shaft above  $h_c$  is treated as in Figure 19 while the equivalent cylinder radius  $R_e$  for rectangular pads is  $R_e$  = F/8 where P is the pad periphery.



Figure 23. Biarez and Barraud (1968) plate uplift force factor  $M_t$  for various anchor base plate geometry and as a function of the angle of internal friction  $\phi$ . The shape factor k is equal to b/a where b length of base and a - width of base.

24

and the second of the second second



For the limiting value when  $\frac{R_0}{R} = 1$  then  $M_u = \frac{4\pi}{1 \cdot \frac{\pi}{2} \tan \beta}$ 

$$M_{\rm u}\left(\frac{R_0}{R},\phi\right) = \frac{12\pi}{1.6\tan\phi\left(\frac{\pi}{4}-\frac{2}{\pi}\right), 2\frac{R_0}{R}\left(1,\frac{6}{\pi}\pm\pi\phi\right)} = 1.6\left(1-1.9\frac{R_0}{R}+0.9\frac{R_0^2}{R^2}\right)$$

Figure 24. Biarez and Barraud (1968) pad and chine y uply factor  $M_u$  for different values of  $R_0/R$  (where  $R_0$  is the radius of the anchor shaft and R is the radius of the anchor pad) vs the angle of internal miction  $\phi$ .

where A - cross-sectional area of anchor base

 $M_t$  = plate uplift force factor (determined from Fig. 23).

Figure 23 gives  $M_t$  values for various shaped anchor bases. However, owing to the lack of adequate evaluation, usage of the "rectangular anchor of infinite length" curve is recommended by Biarez and Barraud for all calculations (making the calculation conservative).

For the anchor that has a base with a chimney, the following equation was developed:

$$P = (A - A_{\rm p})(m)(M_{\rm u})(yh_{\rm p} \tan \phi + c) + W_{\rm p}$$
(33)

where

A = cross-sectional area of anchor base

 $A_{\rm h}$  = cross-sectional area of chimney or shaft

- $W_{\rm p}$  = weight of anchor base
- m reduction factor =  $2\pi(R R_0) t/2\pi(R R_0)$
- t =anchor base thickness (see Fig. 22)
- $M_{ii}$  = chimney and pad uplift factor (determined from Fig. 24).

To this equation is added the uplift capacity for the chimney which, as discussed earlier, can be calculated as for a normal friction pile.

#### **MISCELLANEOUS ANCHOR TYPES**

#### Temporary Anchors

#### Rigid ground stakes

Rigid ground stakes are usually thought of as small, temporary anchors. The most simple ground stake is a rod driven into the ground with a sledgehammer. Larger stakes may be driven by some mechanical means and retrieved similarly. The equations used to describe the load capacities of rigid ground stakes do not limit such stakes to either temporary usage or small size. Hence the lateral load criteria would apply even to a "rigid" pile, but for convenience are presented here.

Extensive use of ground stakes by the Armed Forces has warranted some research on the theory of holding capacity as well as on the development of mechanical devices for driving and extracting these stakes (Gerard 1969, Kovacs and Atkins 1973, Little 1963 and U.S. Army ERDL 1964). Strickland (1964) gave two expressions for determining a stake's holding capacity. One describes the maximum withdrawing force that can be applied axially and the other gives a generalized solution for determining the capacity of a stake loaded perpendicular to its axis. The stake is assumed to be infinite in strength and rigidity and changes in load orientation due to changes in creep are neglected. Furthermore, creep is limited by assuming the soil to be restrained from flowing around the periphery of the stake for an extended radius of <sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub> to <sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub> the diameter.

The theory is also simplified with empirical coefficients derived from data obtained from a pressure distribution curve observed in an unrestrained soil sample. The result is a rather rapid technique for estimating the holding capacity of a stake.

Driving a stake into the soil causes the soil to be displaced radially a distance (Fig. 25) equal to the radius of the rod. This displacement results in a compressive stress encompassing the embedded portion of the stake. Depending on stake configuration and finish, the axial load  $P_y$  necessary to extract the stake is:

$$P_{v} F_{f} h \pi D_{0} \tag{34}$$

where

 $F_f$  - unit friction -  $F_a + P_h \tan \phi$ 

h · depth of stake below soil surface

 $D_0$  = diameter of stake

 $P_{\rm b}$  horizontal earth pressure at stake/soil interface owing to displacement  $\delta$ 

 $F_{a}$  unit adhesion

 $\phi$  - angle of internal fraction.

When a lateral load  $P_x$  is applied, the stake is assumed to rotate at a point of neutral stress, y distance from the tip (Fig. 26). Rotation is resisted by a force which is proportional to the deflection, resulting in a linear stress a stribution  $H_r - P_h d$ . Here  $P_h$  is measured at  $\delta = R_0 + \delta'$ , where  $\delta'$  is the permissible creep:



Figure 25. Parameters related to Strickland's (1964) analysis of an axially loaded stake.



Figure 26. Generalized soil stress distribution related to a laterally loaded rigid stake or pile (Stricklazd 1964).

where  $H_r$  = horizontal resistance

#### $R_0 =$ radius of stake.

By "plying the conditions of static equilibrium to Figure 26 and summing forces and moments, the value of  $P_x$  is derived:

$$P_{\mathbf{x}} = \frac{d\hbar^2 P_{\rm h}}{2(3\,\boldsymbol{\varrho} - \hbar)} \tag{35}$$

where  $\boldsymbol{\ell}$  = stake length.

Thus, the idealized maximum holding power of the stake  $P_{max}$  can be found for any loading condition as given by the following equation:

$$P_{\max} = \sqrt{P_x^2 + P_y^2}.$$

The equation presented is only an approximate solution and is limited to the assumptions made.

According to Flucker and Teng (1965), the limit to which an assumption of rigidity is permissible is defined by the application of the stiffness characteristic length Z':

$$Z' = \frac{N+4}{\sqrt{\frac{EI}{K_{m}}}}$$
(36)

where  $K_{\rm m}$  modulus of soil reaction for soil at bottom of anchor;  $K_{\rm m} = n_{\rm h} h$  (for  $n_{\rm h}$ , see Table IV)

- E Young's modulus of pile or stake
- I =moment of inertia of the s ake
- N exponent generally set equal to 1.

Up to the value h/Z' = 3, the anchor is considered rigid and eq 35 may be used. However, when  $h/Z' \ge 3$ , the anchor must be analyzed as a flexible pile (see section on Laterally 'add Piles, p. 30).

Material	n <sub>h</sub> in lb/ft <sup>2</sup> per ft of depth
Medium-hard caliche	500
Fine caliche with sand layers	400
Compact well-graded gravel	400
Hard dense clay	400
Compact coarse sand	350
Compact coatse and fine sand	300
Medrum-stiff clay	300
Compact fine sand	250
Ordinary silt	200
Sandy clay	200
Adobe	200
Compact morganic sand and silt mixtures	200
Soft clay	100

#### Table IV. Constant of horizontal subgrade reaction, $n_{\rm h}$ .

#### **Universal Ground Anchors**

Haley and Aldrich (1960) investigated the pullout resistance of Universal Ground Anchors. These are arrowhead-shaped anchors driven into the soil at an angle of  $45^{\circ}$  with a detachable rod.

Holding strengths were based primarily on the bearing capacity theory suggested by Terzaghi and Peck (1948), i.e. finding the ultimate resistance of the soil to a vertical force imposed on a horizontal bearing surface. It was assumed that the anchor-bearing surface was positioned perpendicular to the direction of the pull (Fig. 27). Also, the soils in which the anchors were embedded were divided into two classifications, noncohesive sands and gravels, and cohesive plastic clays.

The effect of depth and the nature of shearing resistance were both considered. It was assumed that, for anchors driven to relatively shallow depths (h/d < 5 or 6) and pulled to the point of failure, the displaced soil would cause an upheaval of the ground. Also, it was assumed that for anchors driven below this limiting depth, ground heave would no longer occur.

The shearing resistance of the soil was assumed due to two sources: 1) sliding friction between soil particles along a failure surface, and 2) cohesion.

In cohesive soils, it was assumed that the cohesive strength was independent of depth in a homogeneous deposit. Therefore, since no increase in ultimate pullout resistance was expected with an anchor embedment greater than the critical depth  $(h/d_2 = 6)$ , the bearing formula was applied. Thus for clays, the ultimate pullout load  $P_{ult}$  is given as:

$$P_{u1t} = \frac{N_c c d_2^2}{2}$$
(37)

where c unit cohesion

 $d_2$  side dimension of anchor (Fig. 27)

 $N_c$  dimensionless bearing-capacity factor assumed equal to 7.



Figure 27. The Universal Ground Anchor or Arrow Head Anchor.

For the cohesionless soils:

$$P_{\rm ult} \quad 0.4\,y\,h\,N_{\rm q}\,d_2^2 \tag{38}$$

where

h = depth

 $N_q$  - dimensionless bearing-capacity factor determined from angle of internal friction (Hough 1957)

 $d_2$  - side dimension of anchor.

 $\gamma$  unit weight of soil

The pullout resistance in eq 38 is directly proportional to the anchor depth, i.e. it is assumed that sliding friction increases with depth in cohesionless soil. Results of seven pullout tests in sand with y - 96 lb/ft<sup>3</sup> summarized as follows:

Size of ground anchor (in.)	Vertical depth (ft)	h/d2	Failure load (lb)	Total pullout at failure (in.)
3	1.8	7.2	325	4
4	2.2	6.6	800	3
6	2.6	5.2	735	3
8	2.6	3.9	840	9
10	4.0	4.8	1680	6
12	6.1	6.1	5000	25
17	6.1	4.3	8500	19



Figure 28. Unsymmetrical failure cone developed above a circular anchor loaded at an angle (after Kananyan 1966).

Haley and Aldrich (1960) did not determine the configuration of the failure plane, but they assumed that the soil would be displaced along a surface curved upward and outward from the anchor.

Kananyan (1966) found that for circular anchors pulled at an angle an unsymmetrical yielding cone was formed (see Fig. 28). The outline of the upward yielding zone was an ellipse, and it is assumed that this is the form of the failure plane assumed by Haley and Aldrich (1960). As a consequence of the unsymmetrical yielding conditions, the anchor is displaced not in the direction of the acting force, but rigorously, with an upward deflection.

#### Laterally Loaded Piles

According to Broms (1965) the lateral deflection of a pile loaded to less than approximately half its ultimate resistance is usually calculated from either elastic theory or by using a coefficient of subgrade reaction. The use of elastic theory places several limitations on the assumed soil properties. To date, solutions exist only for an idealized isotropic elastic soil mass of constant modulus of elasticity and Poisson's ratio. The soil also is assumed capable of withstanding tensile loads, but since the tensile strength of soil is low, the elastic methods generally underestimate the actual lateral deflections. Broms (1973) outlines several of the elastic methods. These will not be covered here, but detailed descriptions of them can be found in Spillers and Stoll (1964), Douglas and Davis (1964), Poulos (1971) and Oteo (1972).

The more common method of calculating pile deflections under lateral loads is based on the Winkler foundation shown schematically in Figure 29. The resultant soil reaction on a pile at any given depth is linearly related to the pile deflection at that depth. The method does not assume that the soil mass is a continuum. The soil reaction is given by:

 $P_{\rm h} = K_{\rm m} y$ 

(39)







where  $P_{\rm h}$  horizontal pressure on pile

 $K_{\rm m}$  subgrade modulus

y, lateral deflection.

Broms (1973) points out that the subgrade modulus  $K_{\rm m}$  is not a unique soil property, but varies with the dimensions of the pile, the intensity of the applied load and the depth below the ground surface. According to Terzaghi (1955) the subgrade modulus for cohesive soils can be represented as constant with depth and for cohesionless soils as increasing linearly with d' pth according to the equation:

$$K_{\rm m} = \frac{n_{\rm h} x}{B} \tag{40}$$

where

*n*<sub>h</sub>

coefficient of horizontal subgrade reaction at a depth of unity for a pile width of unity

x depth

B width of pile.

Terzaghi called the coefficient  $n_h$  the constant of horizontal subgrade reaction,  $n_h$  is primarily a function of the soil compressibility. Davisson and Gill (1963) illustrated the probable variation of the coefficient of subgrade reaction with depth as shown in Figure 30.

Reese and Matlock (1956) and Matlock (1962) have presented the nondimensional solution for a pile with a coefficient of subgrade reaction increasing linearly with depth. A similar solution for a constant coefficient of subgrade reaction has been presented by Davisson and Gill (1963). A summary of these equations (after Wilson and Hilts 1967) defining deflection, slope, moment, shear and soil reaction is given in Table V. Suggested constants of horizontal subgrade reaction  $n_h$  for different soil types are shown in Table IV. Schematic deflection and loading diagrams are shown in Figure 31 and graphs of the sublettered coefficients A and B used in the equations of Table V are shown in Figures 32-41. Wilson and Hilts (1967) recommend that short piles, with maximum depth coefficients of 2 or less, be treated as rigid poles. In this case design should be based on the method outlined in the section on *Rigid Ground Stakes*.

\*\*\*\*

• ••• •

	Equation				
Term	K <sub>m</sub> n <sub>h</sub> x	K <sub>m</sub> constant			
a. Depth coefficient	$C_{d} = \frac{x}{Z_{1}}$	$C_{d} = \frac{x}{Z_{2}}$			
b. Max depth coeff	$C_{\text{dmax}} = \frac{l}{Z_1}$	$C_{\rm dmax} = \frac{l}{Z_2}$			
c. Relative stiffness factor	$Z_{\rm i} = \sqrt[4]{\frac{El}{n_{\rm h}}}$	$Z_2  \sqrt{\frac{El}{K_m}}$			
d. Deflection	$y_{\mathbf{x}} \cdot A_{\mathbf{y}} \frac{P_{\mathbf{y}}Z_{1}^{3}}{El} + B_{\mathbf{y}} \frac{M_{\mathbf{g}}Z_{1}^{2}}{El}$	$y_{\mathbf{x}} = A'_{\mathbf{y}} \frac{P_{\mathbf{y}} Z_2^3}{EI} + B'_{\mathbf{y}} \frac{M_{\mathbf{g}} Z_2^2}{EI}$			
e. Slope	$B_{\mathbf{x}} = A_{\mathbf{s}} \frac{P_{\mathbf{y}} Z_{1}^{2}}{EI} + B_{\mathbf{y}} \frac{M_{\mathbf{g}} Z_{1}}{EI}$				
f. Moment	$M_{\mathbf{x}} = A_{\mathbf{m}} P_{\mathbf{y}} Z_{1} + B_{\mathbf{m}} M_{\mathbf{g}}$	$M_{x} - A_{m}' P_{y} Z_{2} + B_{m}' M_{g}$			
g. Shear	$V_{\mathbf{x}} = A_{\mathbf{y}}P_{\mathbf{y}} + \frac{B_{\mathbf{y}}M_{\mathbf{g}}}{Z_{1}}$				
h. Soil reaction at depth x	$W_{\mathbf{x}} \cdot A_{\mathbf{w}} \frac{P_{\mathbf{y}}}{Z_{1}} + B_{\mathbf{w}} \frac{M_{\mathbf{g}}}{Z_{1}^{2}}$				
Where E	Young's modulus of pile				
1	moment of inertia of pile				
n <sub>h</sub>	constant of horizontal subgrade re	eaction (Table IV)			
$A_{\rm v}, A_{\rm s}, A_{\rm m}, A_{\rm v}, A_{\rm w}$	load coefficients of deflection, slope, moment, shear and soil reaction (Fig. 32, 34, 36, 33 and 40)				
$A'_{y}, A'_{m}$	${\bf M}_m^{\prime}$ load coefficients of deflection and moment (see Davisson 1963)				
$B_y, B_s, B_m, B_v, B_w$ moment coefficients of deflection. slope, moment, shear and soil reaction (Fig. 33, 35, 37, 39 and 41)					
$B_y^i, B_m^i$ moment coefficients of deflection and moment (see Davisson 1963)					
Mg	$M_g$ moment at ground surface due to load $P_y$				
Py	$P_y$ - horizontal force on pile				
<i>K</i> _ =	subgrade modulus				
<b>X</b> :	- depth below ground surface.				

# Table V. Equations describing a laterally loaded pile with constant and increasing subgrade modulus (after Wilson and Hilts 1967).

Martin Carlo Carlo

the strate of a second south the state of the second

وأناعات تلائك والالديار والالتر ومركر

\*\*\*\*\*\*



Figure 31. Typical deflection and moment curves for laterally loaded pile (after Wilson and Hilts 1967).











Figure 34. Wilson and Hilts (1967) maximum depth coefficient ( $C_{d max}$ ) curves for the  $A_s$  slope coefficient vs the depth coefficient  $C_d$ .





Figure 35. Wilson and Hilts (1967) maximum depth coefficient (C<sub>d max</sub>) curves for the B<sub>g</sub> slope coefficient vs the depth coefficient C<sub>d</sub>.



Figure 36. Wilson and Hilts (1967) maximum depth coefficient (C<sub>d max</sub>) curves for the A<sub>m</sub> moment coefficient vs the depth coefficient C<sub>d</sub>.



Figure 37. Wilson and Hilts (1967) maximum depth coefficient ( $C_{d max}$ ) curves for the  $B_m$  moment coefficient vs the depth coefficient  $C_d$ .







Figure 39. Wilson and Hilts (1967) maximum depth coefficient ( $C_{dmax}$ ) curves for the  $B_v$  moment coefficient vs the depth coefficient  $C_{d'}$ .



Figure 40. Wilson and Hilts (1967) maximum depth coefficient ( $C_{d max}$ ) curves for the  $A_w$  soil reaction coefficient vs the depth coefficient  $C_d$ .



Figure 41. Wilson and Hilts (1967) maximum depth coefficient ( $C_{dmax}$ ) curves for the  $B_w$  soil reaction coefficient vs the depth coefficient  $C_d$ .

#### **Grouted Anchors**

Grouted anchors are being used in both rock and soil. A Swiss firm, Losinger and Company, SA, has made an extensive study of this anchoring technique and has developed the VSL and Alluvium anchors (*Ground Engineering* 1968). The VSL anchor is primarily intended for providing anchorage in rock but can also be used in cohesive soils. The Alluvium anchor is designed for use only in soil.

The VSL anchor consists of a high strength cable configured as shown in Figure 42. When used as a tie-back anchorage to shore excavations or to roof bolt tunnels, the cable is tensioned after the grout has cured. Once stressing is complete, final grouting is done to protect the cable passing through the plastic sheath against corrosion.

The load capacity of a VSL anchor in rock is related to the shear strength of the bond at the grout/drill hole interface. The interface strength can be determined by placing a core of the rock in a form and filling the surrounding space with a high strength cement or resin grout. After the grout has cured, the rock core is pressed out and the bond strength between it and the grout determined.

The interface strength between grout and cohesive soils is often determined as being one-half the unconfined compressive strength of the in situ soil. However, Skempton (1959) suggests an adhesive value 0.45 times the undrained strength of clay with a limiting value of 2000 psi, and Littlejohn (1968) suggests an adhesive value 0.3 to 0.35 times the undrained strength when the anchor is embedded in stiff to very stiff clay.

Another variety of rock or cohesive soil-grout anchor is that developed by Universal Anchorage Co., Ltd. (Ground Engineering 1968). This system uses a patented expanding bit to cut an oversized hole or a series of cone sections into the rock or soil at the base of a bored hole (Fig. 43). The base diameter of the cone is two to four times that of the borehole.







Figure 43. Configuration of Universal Anchorage Company grouted anchors (after Ground Engineering 1968).

Placement consists of drilling a hole to a depth at which the cone of rock projected from the anchorage is capable of providing the retaining force required. It is contended by *Ground Engineering* (1968) that, "Since no factor need be allowed for skin friction, the depth of the hole is minimized and the elimination of a factor of friction allows design figures to be met without the excessive hole length necessary to allow for unfavorable conditions." After the hole is reamed, a steel cable (with a ferruled or bushed end) or a tie rod is lowered in place and the hole is filled with injected grout or resin.

Anchors installed in alluvium generally consist of a steel cable separated into strands in the grout zone (Fig. 44). These anchors can be used in any ground capable of carrying a load but the highest resistances are obtained in gravels and coarse sands where the permeability is not less than  $4 \times 10^{-3}$  in./sec.

In gravels, the anchors are installed in the sequence shown in Figure 45. The recommended water/cement ratios for installation in gravels and coarse sands are 0.5 and 0.65, respectively; and depending upon ground permeability, injection pressures are from 5 to 10 psi. A high aluminal content cement is used where high early strength is required.



Figure 44. Configuration of grouted anchor in alluvium (after Ground Engineering 1968).



Figure 45. Grouting procedure for installation of alluvium anchors (after Littlejohn 1968). a. Installation of lining tube and positioning of anchor cable assembly; b. Grouting procedure.



Figure 46. Configuration of grouted anchors used by Hanna (1968) for his analysis of the load capacity of a grouted anchor in clay.

Littlejohn (1968) reports that the following empirical rule can be used to determine the ultimate resistance of an anchor grouted in gravel or coarse sands:

$$P_{\rm ult} = \&N \, \tan \phi \tag{41}$$

 $\ell$  = length of grout anchor where

$$N = 12-16 \text{ tons/ft.}$$

Installation of alluvium anchors in fine to medium size sands follows the same procedure as installation in gravels. However, because of the lower permeability of the fine to medium size sands the grout zone tends to be narrower and anchor capacity lower than in gravels. To increase the radius of the grout areas, a larger casing is often used or injection pressures are increased. The capacity of the anchor may also be increased by increasing the embedment depth of the anchor.

In compact, fine grained sands of low permeability  $(4 \times 10^{-3} \text{ to } 4 \times 10^{-5} \text{ in./sec})$  ci. m. cal grouts with low viscosities (20 cp at 68°F) are used. These grouts do not fill the intergranular voids with an epoxy matrix but do flow throughout, bonding the interparticle contact points together. The cost of chemical grouting is indeed higher than that of cement grouting but the cost of anchoruge as a function of load capacity in chemical grouting is sometimes more favorable than that in cement grouting.

Anchorages in clay are occasionally grouted in augered holes but increased capacity is obtained by expanding the base of the borehole by explosive cratering, by belling, or by driving gravel into the clay adjacent to the anchor.

Generally, the strength of the anchor cable or shaft governs the ultimate capacity of anchors grouted in rock or sand. However, considerable uncertainty exists in clay soils. Hanna (1968) believes that the general approach to pile analysis may be used for tentative design of an anchor in clay, provided caution is exercised. His design analysis is predicated upon the anchor configuration shown in Figure 46. Load capacity is the summation of the end bearing force Q acting over the upper end area of the anchor A less the area of the shaft  $A_{\rm b}$ , the friction force  $P_{\rm c}$  developed along the side of the grout cylinder, and the suction force  $F_{a}$  developed under the base of the anchor. The general equation is:

$$P = Q + P_{c} + F_{s} \tag{42}$$

where  $Q = \sigma N_c (A - A_h)$ 

 $\sigma$  - undrained strength of clay at top of anchor

 $N_c$  = bearing capacity factor = 9

$$P_{c} = \pi d\ell F \tag{44}$$

F = average adhesion per unit area between clay and grout

d - average diameter of grout cylinder

t - length of grout cylinder.

(43)



Figure 47. Strength behavior of concrete cured under different temperature conditions (after Teshmont Consultants Ltd 1967).

Although high suction forces have been observed, the value should not be used because the unit suction force developed is dependent upon clay properties as well as on workmanship used in clearing out the base of the borehole. Furthermore, long-term loading causes the force to drop to zero because of swelling of the clay. The existence of a suction force then adds an additional degree of safety to the design in respect to resisting transient loading. The overall uncertainty of this analysis lies in the proper determination of A.

Anchors being installed in rock having a temperature below  $32^{\circ}$ F must be specially considered. According to Myska Ltd (1967) the recommended average ultimate bond strengths for grout anchors installed in freezing conditions, and subsequently thawed and cured, are based upon the American Concrete Institute (ACI) code values. The bond strengths recommended for the surface between the anchor rod and the grout are:





Bond strength = 
$$\frac{9.5\sqrt{l_c}}{D_c}$$

where  $D_0 = \text{rod diameter}$ 

 $f_{\mu}^{i}$  - concrete unconfined compressive strength.

Using a concrete strength  $l'_c$  of 2000 psi, the formula gives rod/grout interface strengths of 425, 380 and 340 psi for reinforcing bar numbers 8, 9 and 10, respectively.

The suggested bond strength at the grout/rock interface is 200 psi. However, grout freezing before curing can be a serious problem. This concern stems from observations that, although the uncured grout is capable of resisting load while frozen, upon thawing it returns to a physical state similar to its state when poured (Fig. 47). Upon thawing, the curing process commences again but with permanent damage to the grout, i.e. reduction of strength. The ove:all consequence of uncured grout thawing around an anchor rod is obvious.

To avoid grout freezing before curing, the mixture should be poured at a temperature  $\geq 70^{\circ}$ F. Also, the anchor rod should be heated to a similar temperature before being inserted into the grout-filled hole.

Another precaution against grout freezing is the addition of salt. Salt not only lowers the freezing and curing temperatures of the grout, but increases the compressive strength under most conditions (see Fig. 48 and 49). The ACI code states that "no more than 2% (by weight of cement) calcium chloride" should be used. However, Scormer (1970) shows that 2, 3 or more times as much salt can be used without damaging effects if the temperature is low enough.

By preheating and adding salt, many precuring-freezing problems may be overcome. However, the science of combining the two procedures must be explored further. Also, a study of soil

43

(45)



b.

Figure 49. Strength behavior of concrete cured under different temperatures as influenced by salt additives (after Stormer 1970), (Mixture 50/50 is an equal molar concentration of NaCl and CaCl<sub>2</sub>),

temperatures versus required salt percentages and preheat temperatures required to ensure adequate curing and soil-grout adhesion would be of considerable value when anchors are being designed for trozen ground installation.

Some quantitative testing conducted by Dorman et al. (1969) confirms that slurry backfill could be an answer to some permafrost anchoring problems. Their anchors consisted of small diameter rods of different configuration slurried in place with a silt-water or quick setting cement backfill. Although the anchors could sustain high transient loads, long-term loading resulted in appreciable creep. More tests must be undertaken, however, to define the load-creep behavior versus temperature for anchors embedded in a frozen backfill. A beginning in this direction has been made by Johnston and Ladanyi (1971).

44

ومعطولا فالمعادية والمعالمة



Figure 50. Theoretical and experimental resistance of a block pulled through cohesive soil (after Leonards 1962).

#### **Block Anchors**

Tschebotarioff (Leonards 1962) presents a summary of design criteria for block anchors, sometimes termed deadmen, in both cohesive and noncohesive soils. Hansen (1953) presented an equation, based on the Coulomb and Rankine - Résal criteria, for an anchor block of rectangular cross section pulled through a plastic clay, as shown in Figure 50. It was concluded that the total resistance  $P_n$  per unit of anchor block width was:

$$P_{\rm H} = 11.4\,ct$$
 (46)

where c unit cohesion

t anchor thickness (see Fig. 50).

MacKenzie (1955) performed model tests on rectangular anchor blocks in two plastic clays and concluded that:

for scaled depths, h/t, greater than 12. MacKenzie's experimental curve for P as a function of depth is represented in Figure 50. Tschebotarioff (Leonards 1962) recommends that MacKenzie's experimental curve be used for design in conjunction with appropriate factors of safety.

For anchor blocks in cohesionless soils Tschebotarioff (Leonards 1962) presents equations derived by Buchholz (1930/31) and Streck (1950) based on experiments in medium density sand with a friction angle  $\phi$  32.5". Equations are given for a continuous block and for a block whose length equals its height, as shown in Figure 51. The resistance of a continuous block per unit width of block is given by:

$$P_{\rm u} = \frac{\gamma h^2}{2} K_{\rm p} \tag{48}$$

where  $K_p$  values are obtained from Figure 51. Note that the scaled depth has little influence on  $K_p$ .

The resistance of a square block is given by:

$$P - \frac{\gamma h^2}{2} K_{\rm p} b \tag{49}$$

where b is the length of the block and just equals the height t, and  $K_{\rm p}$  is obtained from Figure 51.



Figure 51. Earth resistance coefficients for blocks pulled through sand (after Leonards 1962).

#### FIELD EVALUATIONS

#### Reinart

A study was made by Reinart and Adalan (1969) and Reinart et al. (1968) to develop design criteria for anchoring transmission line towers in permafrost. They concluded that permafrost would most likely degrade beyond the economical anchorage depth within the lifetime of the transmission line and therefore decided that the anchors should be designed on the basis of the thawed soil properties. However, it was necessary to install the test anchors in frozen ground to account for installation problems associated with permafrost. Therefore, once the anchors were installed, the ground was artificially thawed.

Cast-in-place concrete bell anchors were selected for the tests. These anchors had shaft diameters of 18 to 24 in. and bell diameters of 36 to 48 in. Three 18-in.-diam 12-ft-long straight-shaft anchors were also tested.

For both straight-shaft and bell anchors, the test load was applied in increments of 5 kips and anchor deflection was measured at 5-min intervals. The load level was not increased until creep had virtually stopped or the rate of creep had maintained a constant value for a period of at least 2½ hours, the anticipated duration of the maximum design load. The creep behavior observed was similar to the generalized curve shown in Figure 52. Additional load increments were applied until the creep rate increased with time (the tertiary point) or until the total deformation made further testing impractical. For the straight-shaft anchors, failure was defined as the load that caused the onset of tertiary creep within the 2½ hour time limit.

Because of jack travel limitations, the failure load of the bell anchors was considered to have been reached when the creep rate was no longer "appreciably" decreasing with time, i.e. failure was selected as some arbitrary creep rate along the primary stage of the creep curve (see Fig. 52). This occurred when the creep rate still exceeded 3 in./hr.



Figure 52. Components of creep curve.

Maximum capacities of the bell anchors were developed after a relatively large anchor movement of approximately 6 in.

Straight-shaft anchors first exhibited capacities between 15 and 18 kips. However, when they were again tested, approximately three weeks later, their holding capacity had increased approximately 50%. Reinart and Adalan (1969) stated that this increase was related to increased consolidation of the soil.

Excavation and visual examination of 9 of the 20 test anchors showed that the 18-in.-diam shafts were formed as designed, but that the 24-in. shafts were oversized by 2 to 3 in. Also, the inclined bell anchors had larger bell diameters than specified and were slightly oval in shape; this was considered to be a contributing factor to their higher capacities. The 36-in.-diam bells were undersized, measuring only about 29 in. This undersizing was thought to be caused by the fact that the belling tools were designed for cutting 48-in. bells and had functioned improperly in cutting the smaller size. The 48-in.-diam bells of the vertically installed anchors were of the proper size.

Of the four inclined bell anchors tested, two exhibited capacities of about 60 k<sup>3</sup>ps while the other two sustained and probably could have surpassed 70 kips, the capacity of the est equipment. The apparent higher capacities of the inclined anchors were believed to have resulted from larger bell sizes and a greater degree of consolidation of the soil owing to a longer period of time between thawing and testing.

The results of the anchor tests were compared to values calculated from theoretical methods developed by Jaky (1948) and Biarez and Barraud (1968). Reinart and Adalan found that the calculated values were in good agreement with the test results when the results were extrapolated to account for consolidated soil properties assumed to have existed d<sup>-+</sup>ing the tests.

#### American Electric Power Service Anchor Tests

A report on load versus anchorage requirements based on economical considerations was prepared by the American Electric Power Corporation (Zobel 1965). In their study, the following types of anchorages were evaluated: Malone anchors, steel grillage anchors, concrete bell anchors, steel grillage and screw anchor combinations, and Never-Creep anchors.



Figure 53. Idealized configuration of Malone anchor (after Zobel 1965).

All anchors were tested in uplift. Loads were applied in 10,000-lb increments and anchor movement was measured to the nearest  $\frac{1}{6}$  in. All of the tests were performed in what appeared to be dry clay.

The Malone anchor is a concrete anchor formed in a cavity made by drilling and blasting. Placement procedures are as follows: 1) a hole is augered to the desired depth, 2) a charge is detonated at the bottom of the hole to form a spherical cavity, 3) the cavity and shaft are then filled with concrete, and 4) a steel tie rod is inserted into the concrete. An idealized sketch of the resulting anchor configuration is shown in Figure 53.

Two blasting methods are used to form the cavity. The first method uses several charges: an initial charge to start the cavity, and then additional charges to expand the cavity to the desired size. After each blast, concrete is measured and poured into the cavity through a steel casing. The addition of concrete helps to concentrate the explosion and to prevent caving in of the hole.

The second method consists of forming the cavity with a single charge; concrete is placed in the augered hole prior to and after detonation. Although this method is more expedient that the first, the load test results of the anchors so formed were found to be erratic. This installation method is therefore considered unsatisfactory.

Anchors installed by the first method, at depths ranging from 6 to 12 ft, in dry, compact soil, were satisfactory. An average of four tests indicated a pullout capacity of 80.000 lb, but the size of the concrete "bells" was not determined. For additional test results of Malone anchor installations, see Abels (1967).

Two types of steel grillage anchors were used: 1) the standard grillage shown in Figure 54a, with earth or rock backfill, and 2) the pyramid grillage shown in Figure 54b, also with earth or rock backfill. The pyramid grillage anchor was designed with a steel plate bolted to its bottom and had numerous connections. (This anchor required about twice as many man-hours to assemble as the standard grillage anchor.)



Figure 54. Standard grillage anchor (a) and pyramid grillage anchor (b) tested by the American Electric Power Service Corporation (after Zobel 1965).

Test results from the steel grillage were consistent. Anchors installed 10 and 13 ft deep with earth backfill had average total movements of 2 in, for the pyramid grillages and  $4^3$ , in, for the standard grillages under uplift loads of 90,000 lb. Anchors installed 7 ft deep failed at 70,000 and 80,000 lb for the pyramid and standard grillage anchors, respectively.

Pyramid grillage anchors installed 10 ft deep with 3 ft of rock backfill moved  $\frac{1}{2}$  in. and standard grillage anchors moved  $\frac{1}{4}$  in, under an uplift load of 90,000 lb. The pyramid grillage anchor with the steel plated bottom is more costly than the standard grillage anchor. However, certain features of the design are effective in resisting shear loads. The holding power of the grillage anchors was greatly increased when crushed rock backfill was used. AEPS recommended that crushed rock backfill be specified at locations where "wet soil" conditions exist, since no test information was obtained for such soil.

Three types of concrete bell anchors were tested (Fig. 55) and all except one performed well. The anchors accepted loads up to 90,000 lb and moved a total of  ${}^{1}_{4}$  in. or less. At these loads there was no indication that any one type was superior to another. The bell anchor was considered superior to the grillage anchor in compact soil because its movement was resisted by undisturbed soil. Further testing was recommended to determine whether bell anchors were economical for general use and to gain experience with the installation of the anchors in very wet soils using bentonite to prevent hole collapse during augering.

Six installations were tested to investigate the performance of a steel grillage – screw anchor combination (Fig. 56). The steel grillages used were 5-ft square with a screw anchor attached to each cover. Eight-in.-diam power-installed screw anchors were used in three tests, and 11-in.-diam power-installed screw anchors were used in the remaining tests. The screw anchors were installed below the bottom of the 3-ft-deep open excavation for the steel grillage. The grillage was then set in place and connected to the anchor rods (Fig. 56).

Several complications were experienced in installing the screw anchors. In one test an 8-in, anchor was fractured during installation when it struck a rock. In four of the six test installations, rock interference prevented the screw anchors from being installed to the depth desired.



Figure 55. Configuration of bell anchors tested by the American Electric Power Service Corporation (after Zobel 1965).



Figure 56. Configuration of steel grillage - screw anchor combination (after Zobel 1965).



Figure 57. Never-Creep anchors tested by the American Electric Power Service Corporation (after Zobel 1965).

Three tests with the 11-in.-diam screw anchors and one test with 8-in.-diam screw anchors showed that the grillages with screw anchors performed better than those without. The two remaining tests with 8-in. screw anchors failed at the lightest test loads. AEPS felt that the screw anchor-grillage combination would perform satisfactorily provided screw anchor installation problems could be overcome.

For the Never-Creep anchor tests, a special  $24 \times 60$ -in. nonproduction anchor was built by the A.B. Chance Company (Fig. 57). These anchors were geometrically similar to the familiar Never-Creep anchors on the market today. However, in an effort to improve holding power and restrain vertical movement, rectangular plates were welded at each end of these anchors to serve as creep guards. Ten anchors were tested. Five of these were installed in vertical holes and five in holes augered at an angle (Fig. 57). The anchors were forced flush against the side of the hole in which they were installed and then backfilled with earth with standard tamping (i.e. hand tamping around the anchor, and machine tamping in 12-in. levels thereafter).

The types of failures experienced in testing the Never-Creep anchor were noteworthy. A structural failure was experienced with the anchors installed in vertical holes. Here the rod guides, which were welded to the anchor, sheared off under loads approaching 50,000 to 60,000 lb. This structural failure did not cause complete failure of the anchor, but did allow additional deformation to occur.

A common failure was experienced in the tests in which the anchors were installed in sloping holds. Here failure was complete because the anchor rods pulled completely out of the anchor plate. Failure occurred at loads of 60,00 to 80,000 lb for anchors installed 7 to 10 ft deep. AEPS suggested that the Never-Creep anchor would perform satisfactorily provided the connection between anchor plate and rod was redesigned.

As in other AEPS tests, information was not obtained on the performance of this anchorage in "wet" soil.

#### Expandable Land Anchor

In a study of an expandable land anchor, Dantz (1966) found that it could effectively resist a 30,000- to 40,000-lb load. Installation of this anchor requires that a hole be augered, the anchor inserted, the hole backfilled, and a seating load applied to the anchor (Fig. 58). Tests were conducted on a 6-in.-wide by 18-in. expanded-width anchor in sand, clay and sandy loam soils. Figure 59 presents the results.



Figure 58. Expandable land anchor (after Dantz 1966). 1. Collapsed configuration; 2. Seating load expansion; 3. Fully expanded.

Figure 59. Expandable land anchor (6-in.-collapsedwidth; 18-in.-expanded-width) test results (after Dantz 1966).

# ANCHORAGES IN FROZEN GROUND

There are both advantages and disadvantages to installing anchorages in frozen soil. All things being equal, an anchorage in frozen soil will have a greater load bearing capacity than the same anchorage in the same soil in the thawed state. Crory et al. (1969) ran a series of tests on universal ground anchors in thawed and frozen soil (summer and winter conditions). As shown in Table VI, they found the ultimate load capacity to be much higher in the frozen soil than in the thawed soil. Similar load capacity results were reported by Kovacs (1973) for hook anchors tested in frozen and unfrozen ground. Clevett and Barry (1955) found that 9-in.-long aluminum pins held up to several hundred pounds in frozen muskeg.

Anchor size Depth (in.) (1n.)		Failure load summer testing				
	• .		Summet series (1b)	Winter series tested in summer (1b)	Driven and tested 1 hr later (lb)	Average of all summer tests (lb)
2	10	4000 (3)	250 (1)			250 (1)
2	20	4000 (3)	800 (4)			
2	30	4000 (1)	1400 (5)			1400 (5)
2	30	3000 (1)*				
4	10	3500 (2)	600 (5)			600 (5)
4	20	3800 (1)	1460 (5)	1000 (1)	1200 (1)	1360 (7)
4	30	4000 (2)	2660 (5)	2500 (1)	2000 (1)	2590 (7)
6	10	5000 (1)	580 (5)			580 (5)
6	20	5000 (1)	1340 (5)	1500 (1)	1700 (1)	1410 (1)
6	30	5500 (1)	2760 (5)	2700 (1)	2800 (1)	2760 (7)
8	10	5000 (1)	800 (2)			800 (2)
8	20	5700 (1)	1050 (2)	1800 (1)	1500 (1)	1350 (4)
8	30	5000 (1)	2700 (2)	3000 (1)	2800 (1)	2800 (4)

# Table VI. Results of Universal Ground Auchor tests in frozen and unfrozen soil.

\* This anchor was the only anchor of the winter group that was successfully pulled out of the ground. However, the test was made by pulling on both the holding and retrieving cables simultaneously.

NOTES: 1. All the anchors except one of the winter group failed either by the anchor or cable breaking.

2. All the anchors of the summer group were successfully pulled out of the ground.

3. All loads are average.

4. Numbers in parentheses refer to number of tests performed.

However, frozen soil may present problems in installing conventional anchors. Bernadin (1961) found that it was impossible to drive universal ground anchors far enough into frozen ground to hold desired loads. Likewise, Fletcher (1966) found that in  $-65^{\circ}$ F soil aluminum stakes could not be driven deep enough to hold desired loads. Also, removal of the stakes was reported to be exceedingly difficult. It is evident that such anchors have high potential in frozen ground if placement difficulties can be overcome.

One of the greatest difficulties in using anchors in frozen ground is maintaining the area around the anchorage in the frozen state. Thawing of permafrost is greatly enhanced once the insulating organic cover is even slightly disturbed and the subsequent thawing results in a tremendous loss in strength, especially with fine-grained soils. Sanger (1969) states that anchors in permafrost have given considerable problems in the past and as a result are often designed on the basis of dead weight alone. In critical cases it has been necessary to employ some means of refrigerating anchors to maintain the surrounding soil in the frozen condition.

Another problem involving anchors in cold climates is the upward forces which develop as a result of freezing of the active layer during the winter. These can be large enough to pull an : chor from the ground independently of the live load which the anchor was designed to resist. The Russian permafrost code suggests an average value of about 1700  $lb/ft^2$  to be used as an adfreeze strength for the entire thickness of the active soil layer. The uplift force resulting from frost heaving is estimated to be about 560 and 950 lb/linear inch for the peripheral surfaces of foundations embedded in soils having active layer thicknesses of 4.3 and 8.6 ft, respectively.



Figure 60. Relationship between ultimate adfreezing strength and moisture content, and ultimate adfreezing strength and grain size (after Tsytovich 1958).

For anchor design in a permafrost region, the Russian permafrost code recommends that the anchor capacity be greater than the sum of the frost force and the long-term guy load. This may be computed from the following equation:

(50)

$$0.9P \ge (1.4r_{ad}A_{a}) + (0.9P_{o})$$

where P - design load

 $r_{ad}$  adfreeze strength between the anchor and frozen soil

- $A_a$  area of anchor embedded in an active layer
- $P_{g}$  long-term load.

Backed by much study and testing, Tsytovich (1958) established that the adfreeze strength is most directly related to the moisture content and grain size (Fig. 60). Both higher moisture content and generally smaller grain size resulted in higher adfreeze strengths.



Figure 61. Stress components related to an anchor subjected to forces developed in the active layer (after Tsytovich).

Tsytovich then determined the basic principles  
of adfreezing. He defined 
$$r_a$$
 as "the value of con-  
tinuous force of adfreezing" within the adfreeze  
portion of the active layer (H in Fig. 61) and  $r_p$  as  
"the value of continuous force of adfreezing" at  
the depth of the anchor into a permanently frozen  
layer  $H_f$ . He found that where the active layer is  
underlain by frozen soils, frest heaving stresses do  
not appear through the entire depth of the active  
layer. Thus, adfreezing occurs only in the portion  
of the active layer capable of adfreezing ( $H_a$ , Fig.  
61).

This phenomenon is explained mainly by the fact that the lower part of the active layer is dried up in the process of moisture migration toward the freezing front. As an approximation,  $H_a$  was two-thirds  $H_{max}$ , the maximum depth of frost penetration. By summing all forces in the y direction (Fig. 61) the following equation is presented.

$$-P - r_{a}H_{a}P_{1} + r_{p}H_{f}P_{2} = 0$$
 (51)

where I

$$P_1$$
 and  $P_2$  = mean perimeters of the founda-  
tion within the active and per-  
manently frozen soil layers,  
respectively

which rearranged gives the required depth of anchor embedment in permafrost  $H_{f}$  as

$$H_{f} = \frac{r_{a}H_{a}P_{1} + P}{r_{p}P_{2}}$$
(52)

where

P = foundation or anchor load with downward being +

 $r_a = c_t + b_t(T)$  = values of continuous adfreeze force within the active layer, where  $c_t$  and  $b_t$  are parameters dependent upon the absolute value of temperature below freezing,  $c_t = 4.26$  to 5.68 psi and  $b_t = 1.42$  to 2.13 psi °C

T = "mathematical absolute value" of the temperature below 0°C, i.e. -15°C = 15°C.

$$r_{\rm p}=\frac{1}{10}r_{\rm s}$$

where  $r_{\rm s}$  = temporary soil adfreeze strength (found from field tests).

Equation 52 is accurate only for temperatures higher than  $-15^{\circ}C$  (6°F).

Through an understanding of adfreeze forces, proper steps can be taken to reduce their effects. One solution is described by McKinley (1952) and an overall discussion of foundations in frozen ground is given by Sanger (1969).

#### FOUNDATION ANCHORING IN THAWED GROUND



Figure 62. Parameters related to Porkhaev's anchor analysis (after Porkhaev 1958). Porkhaev (1958) published an analysis, Foundation Anchoring in Thawed Ground, describing the holding strength of an anchor exposed to frozen soil conditions. In his analysis, based upon the soil weight directly over the anchor (Fig. 62), Porkhaev concluded that the pullout resistance is:

$$P = \left[\frac{\gamma_{\rm m}H_{\rm a}}{K_{\rm k}} + \gamma H_{\rm b}\right](A - A_{\rm b})$$
(53)

where P = anchor resistance to pullout

- $K_k$  coefficient of anchor pullout force determined from Table VII
- $\gamma_{\rm m}$  = unit weight of frozen soil in the seasonal frost layer
- $\gamma =$  unit weight of unfrozen soil
- A = area of anchor bottom
- $A_{\rm h}$  cross-sectional area of anchor column
- $H_a =$  depth of portion of active soil layer capable of freezing (see Fig. 62)
- $H_{\rm b}$  depth of anchor below frozen soil layer (see Fig. 62).

In this analysis Porkhaev made conservative assumptions. This implies that eq 53 has an adequate built-in safety factor. However, it should be noted that Porkhaev did not consider heaving forces.

#### CONCLUSIONS

The reports cited herein and the information presented demonstrate the wide spectrum of anchor types, applications and design methods found today. This report is far from all-inclusive, and touches only briefly on the more common anchor types and design techniques; but it does point to the fact that the design of any anchorage system is dependent on the individual situation. There is  $r_{i}$  single anchor type or design method suitable for all applications. The most reliable design method is, of course, previous experience in identical or similar situations. Where this is lacking, the techniques outlined here can be used to suggest the more practical anchor types and to give some idea of the loads they will hold. Under these circumstances, however, a specific design still requires testing to assure that it will satisfy design requirements. The need for such testing can be reduced as more conclusive data are accumulated from field and laboratory tests.

Collection of such data is in itself a complex and time-consuming undertaking. Over the past few years a tremendous amount of research has been done on anchorages. Broms (1973) claims that over 150 articles have been published since 1960 on laterally loaded piles alone. Clearly, there is a great need to collect, analyze and disseminate this wealth of data. Likewise, some organization of on-going and future effort is badly needed. Perhaps the international effort of CIGRE Study Committee No. 7 (Biarez and Barraud 1968) could selve as a model. Here an evidently successful international effort was made by interested companies to test various configurations of power transmission tower anchors in different soil types throughout the world. The effort was centrall, coordinated and all data were submitted in standardized form. As more and more such data are assimilated the science of anchorage design and construction will become more refined and economical.

#### LITERATURE CITED

- Abels, J.K. (1967) Earth anchor EAW-20. U.S. Naval Air Engineering Center Report NAEC-ENG-7754 Final Report, Phase III C code identification no. 80020.
- Baker, W.H. and R.L. Kondner (1965) Pull-out load capacity of a circular earth anchor buried in sand. 44th annual meeting, Highway Research Record No. 106.
- Balla, A. (1961) La résistance des fondations de pylones électriques du type chomigion. International Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering.
- Bernadin, R.M. (1961) Aircraft mooring equipment. U.S. Army Transportation Research Command, Final Report, Task 9M89-02-015-08.
- Biarez, J. and Y. Barraud (1968) The use of soil mechanics method for adapting tower foundations to soil conditions. Conférence Internationale des Grands Réseaux Électriques à Haute Tension, Paris.
- Broms, B. (1965) Design of laterally loaded piles. Journal of the Soil Mechanics and Foundations Division, Proceedings of the American Society of Civil Engineers, May.
- Broms, B. (1973) Stability of flexible structures (piles and pile groups). Reprints and Preliminary Reports No. 53, Swedish Geotechnical Institute.
- Buchholz (1930-31) Erdwiderstand auf Ankerplatten. Jahrb. Hafenbantechn. Ges., vol. 12.
- Chance, A.B. Co. (1960) Pole line equipment (Catalog). Centralia, Missouri.
- Chellis, R.D. (1951) Pile foundations. New York, N.Y.: McGraw-Hill Book Co., Inc.
- Clevett, M.L. and J.P. Barry (1955) A qualitative photoelastic gelatin stress analysis of the effectiveness of various ground anchoring devices. U.S. Army Natick Laboratories, Technical Report QM RD-5.
- Crory, F.E. et al. (1969) Installation and testing of Arrowhead Universal Ground Anchors in frozen and thawed ground. USA CRREL Technical Note (unpublished).
- Dantz, P.A. (1966) Light-duty, expandable land anchor (30,000 lb class). U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Technical Report 472.
- Davisson, M.T. and H.L. Gill (1963) Laterally loaded piles in a layered soil system. Proceedings, ASCE Journal of the Soil Mechanics and Foundations Division, vol. 89, no. SM3.
- Dewberry, R.A. (1962) Engineering reference sheet. Electrical World, Dec."
- Dorman, K.R. et al. (1969) Fairbanks placers projects final report FY 69. U.S. Bureau of Mines Spokane Mining Research Laboratory.
- Douglas, D.J. and E.H. Davis (1964) The movement of buried footings due to moment and horizontal load and the movement of anchor plates. *Geotechnique*, vol. 14, no. 2.
- Fletcher, D.H. (1966) Engineer design test of aluminum stakes for howitzer, light, towed, 105-MM. U.S. Army Aberdeen Proving Ground, Report DPS-2163.
- Flucker, R.L. and W.C. Teng (1965) A study of transmission tower foundations. Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, IEEE Summer Power Meeting, New York, N.Y., Paper no. 31CP65-714.
- Gerard, G.J. (1969) Evaluation of equipment used for emplacement of earth anchors. U.S. Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station, Miscellaneous Paper 5-69-18.

Ground anchors in civil engineering (1968) Ground Engineering, vol. 1, no. 2.

- Haley and Aldrich (Consulting Engineers) (1960) Investigation of pull-out resistance of Universal Ground Anchors. Laconia Malleable Iron Co., Laconia, N.H., File no. 60-411.
- Hanna, T.H. (1968) Factors affecting the loading behavior of inclined anchors used for the support of the-back walls. *Ground Engineering*, vol. 1, no. 5.

Hansen, J.B. (1953) Earth pressure calculation. Copenhagen: The Danish Technical Press.

Hough, B.K. (1957) Basic soils engineering. New York, N.Y.: The Ronald Press Co.

- Jaky, J. (1948) On the bearing capacity of piles. 2nd International Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Rotterdam.
- Johnston, G.H. and B. Ladanyi (1971) Field tests of grouted anchor piles in permafrost. Paper presented at the 24th Canadian Geotechnical Conference, Halifax, Canada.
- Kananyan, A.S. (1966) Experimental investigation of the stability of bases of anchor foundations. Osnovania, Fundamenty i Mekhanika Gruntov, no. 6, p. 9-12.
- Kovacs, A. (1967) Feasibility study of buried anchors in polar snow. U.S. Anny Cold Regions Research and Engineering Laboratory (USA CRREL) Special Report 107 (AD 652869).
- Kovacs, A. (1973) Hook anchor tests in frozen and unfrozen ground. USA CRREL Technical Note.
- Kovacs, A. and R. Atkins (1973) Stake driving tools, a preliminary survey. USA CRREL Technical Note.
- Leonards, G.A. (1962) Foundation Engineering. McGraw-Hill Series. New York, N.Y.: McGraw-Hill Book Co., Inc.
- Little, Arthur D., Inc. (1963) Ground anchor emplacing mechanism. U.S. Army Quartermaster Corps, Contract DA 19-129-AMC-47(X), Report OI 9027.
- Littlejohn, G.S. (1968) Recent developments in ground anchor construction. Ground Engineering, vol. 1, no. 3.
- MacKenzie, T.R. (1955) Strength of deadman anchors in clay. Master's Thesis, Princeton University.
- Marinpol'skii, L.G. (1965) The bearing capacity of anchor foundations. Translation from Osnovaniia, Fundamenty i Mekhanika Gruntov, no. 1.
- Matlock, M. (1962) Ceneralized solutions for laterally loaded piles. Translations of the American Society of Civil Engineers, Part 1.
- Matsuo, M. and S. Tagawa (1968) On an approximate calculation method of footings. Translations of the Japanese Society of Civil Engineers, no. 149, Jan.
- McKinley, D.B. (1952) Anchored foundation resists frost heave. Civil Engineering, vol. 22, p. 140 (Feb).
- Mors, H. (1964) Methods of dimensioning for uplift foundations and transmission line towers. Conférence Internationale des Grands Réserux Électriques à Haute Tension, Paris.
- Oteo, C.S. (1972) Displacements of a vertical pile ground, subjected to lateral loads. European Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Madrid.
- Paterson, G. and R.L. Une (1964) Uplift resistance tests on full size transmission tower foundations. Conférence Internationale des Grands Réseaux Électriques à Haute Tension, Paris.
- Porkhaev, G.V. (1958) Foundation anchoring in thawed ground. Academy of Science, USSR. Obruchev Inst. of Permafrostology Trudy, vol. XIV.
- Poulos, H.C. (1971) Behavior of laterally loaded piles. Proceedings, ASCE Journal of Soil Mechanics and Foundations Division, vol. 97, no. SM5.
- Reese, L.C. and H. Matlock (1956) Nondimensional solutions for laterally loaded piles with soil modulus assumed proportional to depth. Proceedings, Eighth Texas Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Austin, Texas.

- Reinart, I. and G. Adalan (1969) Atomic Energy of Canada Limited, Nelson River transmission Project, report on 1968 prototype test program. Teshmont Consultants Limited, Report no. 81-50115-1.
- Reinart, I., L. Hurwitz and G. Adalan (1968) Report on transmission line foundation studies, William River to Kettle Rapids. Teshmont Consultants Limited, Report no. 81-60100R1.
- Sanger, F.J. (1969) Foundations of structures in cold regions. USA CRREL Cold Regions Science and Engineering Monograph III-C4 (AD 694371).
- Shideler, J.J. (1952) Calcium chloride in concrete. Journal of the American Concrete Institute, vol. 23, p. 537-559.
- Skempton, A.W. (1959) Cast in situ bored jiles in London clay. Geotechnique, vol. 9, no. 4.
- Spillers, W.R. and R.D. Stoll (1964) Lateral response of piles. Proceedings, ASCE Journal of Soil Mechanics and Foundations Division, vol. 90, no. SM6.
- Stormer, C.D. (1970) Cold concrete. USA CRREL Technical Report 220 (AD 705561).
- Streck, A. (1950) 23 Jahre Bangrundforschung. Hannoverschen Versuchs. Grundban und Wasserbau, Technische Hochschule Hannover.
- Strickland, R.G. (1964) Ballistic hammer MX-6321/G. Aircraft Armaments, Inc., Special Report ER-3246.
- Terzaghi, K. (1955) Evaluation of coefficients of subgrade reaction. Geotechnique, vol. 5, no. 2.
- Terzaghi, K. and R. B. Peck (1948) Soil mechanics in engineering practice. New York, N.Y.: John Wiley and Sons, Inc.
- Tsytovich, N.A. (1958) Bases and foundations on frozen soil. National Academy of Sciences, National Research Council, Publication 804.
- Turner, E.A. (1962) Uplift resistance of transmission tower footings. Proceedings of the American Society of Civil Engineers, Journal of the Power Division, July.
- U.S. Army Electronic + Research and Development Laboratory (1964) Rapid emplacement and retrieving device fo: ground stakes GP-112/G and GP-113/G Ballisuc Hammer MX 632167/G. MX 632167/G.
- Wilson, S.D. and D.E. Hilts (1967) How to determine lateral load capacity of piles. Wood Preserving News, July.
- Zobel, E.S. (1965) Comparison of results of various anchor tests by AEP. Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, Paper no. 31CP65-749.

#### SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adams, J.I. and T.W. Klym (1972) A study of anchorages for transmission tower foundations. Canadian Geotechnical Journal, no. 1.
- Adams, J.L. and D.C. Hayes (1967) The uplift capacity of shallow foundations. Ontario Hydro Research, Q19 (1).
- Adams, J.L. and H.S. Radhakrisha (1971) Uplift resistance of augered footings in fissured clay. Canadian Geotechnical Journal, vol. 8.
- Ali, M.S. (1968) Pullout resistance of anchor plates and anchor pile in soft bentonite clay. Duke University, Master's thesis, p. 50.

American Electric Power Service Corp. (1963) Report of anchor test.

- Andersland, O.B. and I. Al Nourial (1970) Time-dependent strength behavior of frozen soils. Journal of the Soils Mechanics and Foundations Division, July. Arthur D. Little, Inc. (1963).
- Anonymous (1972) Long-life anchors on Thames River embankment. Ground Engineering, vol. 5, no. 5.

- Beck, R.W. (1972) Anchor performance tests. Fourth Annual Offshore Technology Conference, Houston, Texas, vol. 1, Paper no. OTC 1537.
- Bhatnagar, R.S. (1969) Pullout resistance of anchor in silty clay. Duke University, Soil Mechanics Series no. 18.
- Biarez, J. and T.V. Nhiem (1971) Maximum uplift force of anchorage foundations in a two dimensional granular medium Proc. 4th Asian Reg. Cont. Soil Mech. Found. Engr., Bangkok, vol. 1, p. 417-422.
- Bonnett, R.W. (1969) Anchor testing. USA CRREL Interim Technical Note (unpublished).
- Borko, N.V. (1972) Investigation of the behavior of clubfoot situ-cast piles in swelling clays. Translation from Osnovaniia, Fundamenty i Mekhanika Gruntov, no. 1 by the Consultants Bureau, N.Y., N.Y.
- Brand, B. (1945) Ground stake. U.S. Patent No. 2,366,997, Jan.
- Breth, H. and D. Strok (1971) The load-tearing behavior of injection anchors in clay. Vorth. Baugrundtag 1970, Dt. Ges. Erd-u. Gru::db., 1971, Essen, p. 57-82.
- Brotherton, J.F. and R.M. LaPage (1971) The behavior of inclined ground anchors. Department of Civil Engineering, Bristol University, B.Sc. Hons. project report.
- Brown, D.G. (1970) Uplift capacity of grouted rock anchors. Ontario Hydro. Res. Quart., vol. 22, no. 4, p. 18-24.
- Brown, G.A. and V.A. Nacci (1971) Performance of hydrostatic anchors in granular soils. Third Annua, Offshore Technology Conference, Houston, Texas, vol. 2, Paper no. OCT 1472.
- Browning, L.L., Jr. (1 adated) Reusable ground anchorage. Rome Air Development Center, Gnffis Air Force Base (AD 29354).
- Campbell, M.S. (1954) Fastener with expanding spring gripping means. U.S. Patent No. 2,690,693, Serial No. 183,596.
- Casagrande, L.F. (1973) Comments on conventional design of retaining structures. ASCE Journal of the Soil Mechanics and Foundations Division, vol. 99, no. SM2.
- Chance, A.B. Co. (1954) Retractable-reusable anchor. Rome Air Development Center, Griffis Air Force Base, Contract AF-30 (602)-388.
- Chance, A.B. Co. (1969) Encyclopedia of anchoring. A.B. Chance Co., Bulletin 424-A.
- Clements, B.J. (1960) Full-scale pullout tests on transmission line tower foundations. Proceedings 3rd Aust.-N.Z. Conference on Soil Mech. and Foundation Engineering.
- Clevett, M., Jr. (1952) Preliminary development test report of experimental universal ground anchor. Research and Development Laboratories, Jeffersonville Quartermaster Depot, Report no. 51.
- CONARC (1955) Arctic adaptors, drive-type pickets. Headquarters, U.S. Continental Army Command, Report of Arctic Test Branch, Project no. 1763.
- DeHart, R.C. and C.T. Ursell (1967) Force required to extract objects from deep ocean bottom. Southwest Research Institute, Report.
- Demberg, E. (1962) Demolition kit, blasting, XM175. Picatinny Arsenal Technical Report 3075.
- Department of the Navy, Bureau of Yards and Docks, Washington, D.C. Soil mechanics, foundations and earth structures Design manual.
- Distefano, C. and P. Boldan (1965) Investigation of rock bolt anchorages in quartz manganite rock. Rock Bolt Research Technical Report no. 1, Piledriver Projects, U.S. Army Engineer District, Omaha, Nebraska (AD 855746).
- Done, M.L. (1968) Moving forces on hovercraft. Admirally Experiment Works, Haskar, Gosport, Hanta, Report no. 17/68.
- Drucker. M.A. (1934) Embedment of poles, sheeting and anchor piles. Civil Engineering, vol. 4, no. 12.

Dyche, F.A. (1952) Ground anchor. U.S. Patent No. 2,603,319, July.

- Egerev, K.E. (1958) Relaxation of tangential stresses along the lateral surface of a loaded pile frozen in the ground. Soviet-Physics Doklady, vol. 3, no. 2, p. 272-275.
- Emrich, W.J. (1971) Performance study of soil samples for deep-penetration marine borngs. ASTM Spec. Tech. Pub. 483, p. 30-50.
- Engineering News Record (1955) Simple unit offers solution to ground anchoring problem. Vol. 155, no. 1, p. 45-46.
- Esquivel, D.R.F. (1967) Pullout resistance of deeply buried anchors in sand. Duke University Soil Mechanics, Senes no. 8.
- Farrel, K.P. (1950) Improvements in mooring anchors. Transaction of the Institute of Naval Architects, vol. 92.
- Ferroux, G.Y. and J.L. Portier (1972) Prestressing of tie-rods (text in French). Travoux, vol. 54, no. 449-450, p. 33-43.
- Fotiyers, N.W. and V.A. Litkin (1969) Design of deep anchor plates. Translated from Osnovania, Fundamenty i Mekhanika Gruntov, no. 5, p. 8-10. New York: Plenum Publishing Corp.
- Frofemenkov, Yu.G. (1964) Screw piles as foundations of supports and towers of transmission lines. Translated from Osnovania, Fundamenty 1 Mekhanika Gruntov.
- Gibbons, E.F. and P.R. Jasper (1954) Analytical comparison of anchored bulkhead design theories. Princeton University (AD 42692).
- Giffels, W.C. et al. (1960) Concrete cylinder anchors provided for 345-KV tower line. Electrical World, vol. 154, p. 46-49.
- Hagberg, C.A. (1965) Twelfth bimonthly progress report on collective protection for combat field structures. U.S. Army Edgewood Arsenal, Report no. 2841, Project no. 52305.
- Hanna, T.H. (1970) Notes on the use and behavior of ground anchors in civil engineering. Proceedings 2nd Sem. Soil Mech. Found. Engr., Lódź.
- Hanna, T.H. (1972) Studies of anchors and anchor-supported retaining walls in sand. In Stress Strain Behavior of Soils. London: Foulis & Co., Ltd.
- Hanna, T.H. and M.B. Alu-Taleb (1972) Anchor supported walls: research and practice. Ground Engineer, vol. 5, no. 2.
- Hanna, T.H. and G.A. Matallana (1970) The behavior of tied-back retaining walls. Canadian Geo-Technical Journal, vol. 7, no. 4.
- Harris, M.K. (date unknown) Planning and anchoring 12 miles of big pipe. Civil Engineering
- Harvey, Alum Co. (undated) LEA-20 light weight earth anchor installation procedures. U.S. Naval Air Engineering Center, Engineering Department Instruction Manual.
- Harvey, Alum Co. (1966) Test and evaluation of EAW-20 explosive earth anchor system. U.S. Marine Corps Land Force Development Center, Project no. 51-52-01B.
- Harvey, R.C. and E. Burley (1974) Behavior of shallow inclined anchorages in cohesionless sand. Ground Engineer, vol. 6, no. 5.
- Healy, K.A. (1971) Pullout resistance of anchors buried in sand. J. Soil Mech. and Found. Div., Proc. of the American Society of Civil Engineers, vol. 97, no. SM11.
- Heck, G.L. (1968) Selected biomechanical analogs for application to anchoring and related areas. U.S. Army Weapons Command Technical Report 68-2278, DA Project no. 1L013001A91A, AMS Code 5016.11.844.
- Helmer, W.B. (1966) Interim instructions for the installation procedures for the installation of the EAW-20 extendable earth anchor system. U.S. Marine Corps Land Force Development Center, Project no. 51-58-DIB.
- Herbert, T.F. (1971) Bearing characteristics of injected tiebacks (text in German). Proceedings, Fourth Budapest Conference on Soil Mechanics Foundation Engineering, Budapest: Akademia Kiado.

Shared and an and the second second

هديد ليبد

- Hobst, L. and J. Zajio (1972) Anchoring in rocks and soils (text in Czechoslovakian). Statui Nakladatelstvi Technicke Literatury, Alfa, Praha.
- Hollander, W.H. (1958) Earth anchors may help you prevent pipe flotation at river crossings. Oil and Gas Journal, vol. 56, p. 98-101.
- Hollander, W.H. and R. Martin (1961) How much can a guy anchor hold? Electric Light and Power, 1 March, p. 40-44.
- Howard, W.E. and R.K. James (1933) Investigations of anchor characteristics by means of models. Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- Howat, M.D. (1969) The behavior of earth anchorages in sand. Univ. of Bristol, M.Sc. Thesis.
- Huckel, S. (1957) Model tests of anchoring capacity of vertical and inclined plates. Proceedings of the IV International Conference on Soil Mechanics, Foundation Engineering, 3 May, London.
- Huckel, S. (1970) Anchorages in soils for hydroengineering. (Biblioteka Naukowa Hydrotechnika No. 3) Gdansk, Polskiej Akademii Nauk, Instytut Budownictive Wodnego. USA CRREL Draft Translation, TL 363.
- Huckel, S. (1970) Anchorages in soils for hydroengineering Anchoring capacity of ridged vertical or inclined plates. Instytut Budownictive Wodnego-Polskiej Akademii Nauk – Gdansk Biblioteka Naukowa Hydrotechnika, no. 3, Warszawa Pozman.
- James, E.L. and K.L. Stagg (1970) A further investigation of a method of temporarily anchoring a cable in a borehole. Proceedings of 2nd Congress, International Society of Rock Mechanics, Belgrade, Yugoslavia.
- Kalajian, E.H. (1971) The vertical holding capacity of marine anchors in sand subjected to static and cyclic loading. University of Massachusetts Thesis, Order No. 72-642.
- Kalajian, E.H. and S.M. Bembem (1969) The vertical pullout capacity of marine anchors in sand. Massachusetts University Antherst School of Engineering, Report no. Thesis Series 69-5.
- Kanakapura, S.S. Rao and H.V. Eswaraiah (1973) Improved behavior of bell-bottom poles. ASCE Journal of Power, Miy.
- Kananyan, A.S. (1968) Analysis of horizontally loaded piles. Translated from Osnovaniia, Fundamenty i Mekhanika Gruntov, no. 2, Mar, Apr.
- Karafiath, L. and M.G. Bekker (1957) An investigation of gun anchoring spades under the action of impact loads. Land Locomotion Research Branch and Development Division. Ordnance Tank Automotive Command, Report no. 19 (AD 15419).
- Khadilkar, B.S. and A.V. Gogate (1970) Theoretical and experimental investigations of strength of anchor foundations. Proc. 2nd Southeast Asian Conf. Soil Engr., Singapore.
- Khadilkar, B.S., A.K. Paradkar and Y.S. Golait (1971) Study of rupture surface and ultimate resistance of anchor foundations. Proc. 4th Asian Reg. Conf. Soil Mech. Found. Engr., Bangkok, July, vol. 1, p. 121-127.
- Kinush, I.L. and T.M. Roach (1967) Ice or frozen earth anchor. U.S. Patent Office.
- Kleiner, I., I. Muhovec and B. Muller (1971) Prestressed anchors in fine-grained soils. Saopstenj: JDMTF, Proc. Yugoslav Soc. Soil Mech. Found. Engr., Univ. Publ. Ljubljana, Yugoslavia.
- Kostyukov, V.D. (1967) Distribution of the density of sand in the sliding wedge in 'ront of anchor plates. Translated from Osnovaniia, Fundamenty ' Mekhanika Gruntov, no. 1, Jan-Feb.
- Krebs, Ovesen, N. (1964) Anchor slabs, calculation methods and model tests. Bulletin no. 16. Geotekniak Institute, Copenhagen.
- Kuhn, G. (1934) Land anchor. U.S. Patent No. 1,960,639, May.
- Kwasniewski, J. and L. Sulikowska (1964) Model investigations on anchoring capacity of vertical cylindrical (concave and convex) plates. Proceedings of the Seminar on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Lodz.

LaCosta, N.J. et al. (1961) Program for the study, design and development of earth anchors for SATS. Aircraft Armaments, Inc., Report no. ER-2382.

Langer, R. (1961) Ground anchor for guy wires. U.S. Patent no. 2,983,345, May.

- Larnach, W.J. (1972) Pullout resistance of inclined anchors. Ground Engineering, vol. 5, no. 4.
- Larson, M.L., W.R. Willette, H.C. Hall and J.P. Gnaedinger (1972) A case study of a soil anchor tie-back system. ASCE Specialty Conference on Performance of Earth and Earth-Supported Structures, vol. 1, part 2, p. 1341-1366.
- Leary, W.H and J.M. Farrin (1935) Determining anchor holding power for model tests. Transactions of the Institute of Naval Architects and Marine Engineers, vol. 93.
- Ledner, M. (1969) Studies on expansion-shell rock bolts. Strasse und Verkehr, no. 10, 29 Sept.
- Lendi, P. (1969) Contribution to the analysis of anchorage systems in soil. Schr-R. Institute Bauwissenschaftl Forsh, Zurich, Switzerland, 72 p.
- Lendi, P. (1974) On the soil-statics of anchorage systems in loose rock built of local matenals on permafrost. USA CRREL Draft Translation 434.
- Lice, T.K. and J.P. Dugen (1972) An instrumented ued-back deep excavation. ASCE Specialty Conference on Performance of Earth and Earth-Supported Structures, vol. 1, part 2, p. 1323-1339.
- Littlejohn, G.S. (1970) Soil anchors. Proceedings of Conference on Ground Engineering, London, p. 33-44.
- Littlejohn, G.S. (1973) Ground anchors today and forward. Ground Engineer, vol. 6, no. 6.
- Littlejohn, G.S., B. Jack and Z. Sliwinski (1972) Anchored diaphragm walls in sand. Ground Engineering, vol. 5, no. 1.
- Lin, C.L. (1969) Ocean sediment holding strength against breakont of embedded objects. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Technical Report.
- Locker, H.G. (1970) Prestressed rock and soil anchors. 2 Dt. Geol. Ges., no. 119, p. 127-136 (text in German).
- Lucking, D.F. (1936) The experimental development of anchors for seaplanes. Transactions of the Institute of Naval Architects, vol. 78.
- Marine Corps Schools (1966) Operational evaluation of multi-purpose guy stakes for antenna anchoring: Final Report of 23 June 1966. National Technical Information Services (AD 637699).
- Markowsky, M. and J.J. Adama (1961) Transmission towers anchored in muskeg. Electrical World, vol. 155, p. 36-37
- Marlow, O.W. (1962) Ground anchor devices and investigations of anchoring approaches for temperate and arctic regions. Rock Island Arsenal Research and Development Division, Report no. 62-309.
- McKenzie, R.J. (1971) Uplift testing of prototype transmission tower footings. Proc. 1st Australian New Zealand Conf., Gemech, Melbourne, vol. 1.
- McNeil, G.M. (1967) The anchorage of membrane helicopter pads. Military Engineering Experimental Establishment, Christchurch, United Kingdom, Technical Note no. 7-67.
- McRostie, G.C. and W.R. Schvenier (1967) Frost pressures in the tie back system at the National Arts Center excavation. Engineering Journal, vol. 50.
- Meyerhof, G.G. and J.L. Adams (1968) The ultimate uplift capacity of foundations. Canadian Geotechnical Journal, vol. 5, no. 4.
- Meyerhof, G.G. and S.I. Adams (1968) Uplift capacities of footings in sand or clay. Canadian Geotechnical Journal, vol. 5.
- Muga, B.J. Ocean bottom breakout forces. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory Technical Report R-591.

1.5.1.1

- Muga, B.J. (1966) Breakout forces. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Technical Note N 863.
- Muga, B.J. (1997) Bottom breakout forces. Conf. on Civil Engineering in the Ocean, San Francisco, Calif.
- Myska, A.D. (1967) Laboratory testing of rock anchor grouts for installation in sub-freezing conditions. Teshmont Consultants Limited, Report no. 81-5-114-1.
- Neely, W.J. (1972) Sheet pile anchors: Design reviewed. Ground Engineering, vol. 5, no. 3.
- Neely, W.J., J.G. Swart and J. Cranam (1973) Failure loads on vertical anchor plates in sand. ASCE, Journal of the Soil Mechanics and Foundations Division, no. SM9.
- Nhien, T.-V. (1971) Ultimate uplift capacity of anchor piles. Proceedings, Fourth Budapest Conference, Soil Mech. Found. Engr., Oct 1971, Budapest: Akademia Kiado, p. 829-836.
- Norklin, E.F. et al. (1968) Evaluation of concrete anchor bolts. State of California Transportation Agency, Division of Highways, Materials and Research Department, Report no. 19601-762500-36390.
- Oosterbaan, N.D. and D.G. Gifford (1972) A case study of the Bauer earth anchor. ASCE Specialty Conference on Performance of Earth and Earth-Supported Structures, vol. 1, part 2, p. 1391-1401.
- Osborn, D.D. (1965) Report on selection of structure for 138 KV transmission lines, Alaska. Golden Valley Electric Association, Inc.
- Ostermayer, H. (1971) Soil anchoss load-bearing behavior and constructional development. Dt. Ges. Erd-u, Grundb Essen, p. 5-25.
- Ott, J.C. (1967) Les anchorages en rochers ou dans le sol et les effets de la précontrainte. Bulletin Technique de la Suisse Romande, 93e année.
- Ovesen, K.N. and H. Stromann (1972) Design method for vertical anchor slabs in sand. ASCE Specialty Conference on Performance of Earth and Earth-Supported Structures, vol. 1, part 2, p. 1481-1500.
- Palmer, L.A. and J.B. Thompson (1948) The earth pressure and deflection along the embedded length of piles subject to lateral thrust. Proceedings of the Second International Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Rotterdam, vol. 5, p. 156.
- Parr, R.G. and M.J. Vanner (1962) Strength tests on overhead line tower foundations. Electrical Research Association, Report 0/T28.
- Parson, E.W. et al. (1966) Explosive centerhole anchor. U.S. Patent no. 3,401,461, Sept.
- Parson, E.W. and L. Osen (1969) Load loss from bolt anchor creep. Bureau of Mines Report on Investigations, no. 7220.
- Penner, E. and W.W. Irwin (1969) Adfreeze of Leda Clay to anchor footing columns. Canadian Geotechnical Journal, no. 6, p. 327.
- Peters, P.W.A. (1968) Peg, general purpose: A new type of ground anchor. Aberdeen Proving Oround, Technical Report no. 68-16.
- Pisano, F.T. (1964) Development of a PAD state extractor for the 105 mm XM 102 howitzer. U.S. Army Frankford Arsenal Research and Development Directorate, Report R-1729, AMCMS code 5522.11. 44002.01.01.
- Poland, G.F. (1960) Anchoring a tunnel in sand. Civil Engineering, vol. 175, p. 59-61.
- Poulos, H.G. (1973) Analysis of piles in soil undergoing lateral movement. ASCE Journal of Power, May.
- Proctor, P.W. and C.A. Pequignot (1967) Injection anchors remove wall iron critical path. Civil Engineering and Public Works Review, Dec.
- Puskov, V.I. (1969) Designing foundations with anchor plates on thawing bases, subject to tangential frost-heave forces (text in Russian). Novosibirsk, Institut inzhenerov zheleznodorozhnogo transporta. Trudy, vol. 90, p. 120-130.

- Puskov, V.I. and A.P. Kuleshov (1973) Alternate design of anchors for power-line supports in southern permafrost zones. Energeticheskoe Stroilet'stvo, no. 3.
- Radhakrishna, H.S. and J.I. Adams (1973) Long-term uplift capacity of augered footings in fissured clay. Canadi-: Geotechnical Journal, vol. 10.
- Redicks, T.E. (1962) Anchor study phase 119. Naval Air Engineering Laboratory, U.S. Naval Air Materiel Center, Report NAEL-ENG-6853.
- Repnikov, L.N. and M.I. Gosbunov-Posadov (1969) Calculation of anchor plate for the ground consolidation stage. Translated from Osnovaniia, Fundamenty i Mekhanika Gruntov, no. 5, Sept-Oct, New York: Plenum Publishing Corp.
- Roberts, P.W. and F.A.F. Cook (1950) Arctic tower foundations frozen into permatrost. Engineering News Record, vol. 144, no. 6.
- Roth, B. (1970) Tie-back anchorage of sheetings of excavations, Part 1. Veroff. Hans der Technik, Essen, no. 241, p. 49-58.
- Saleman, R.S. (1972) Testing transmission line belled auger footings. ASCE Specialty Conference on Performance of Earth and Earth-Supported Structures, vol. 1, part 2.
- Sandegren, E., P.O. Sahlstrom and H. Stille (1973) Behavior of anchored sheet-pile wall exposed to frost action. Sartryck och preliminara rapporter, Statens Geotekniska Institut, Stockholm, no. 52. Reprint from European Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, 5th, Madrid, 1972, Proc. paper Illa-7, p. 285-291.
- Sandqvist, G. (1973) Back-tied sheet pile wall in friction soil. Deformations and drag forces due to piling and freezing. Sartryck och preliminara rapporter. Statens Geotekniska Institut, Stockholm, no. 52. Reprint from European Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, 5th, Madrid, 1972, Proc. paper Illa-8.
- Schmidt, B. and J.P. Kirstensen (1964) The pulling resistance of inclined anchor piles in sand. Danish Geotech. Inst. Bull. 18.
- Schmidt, W.E. and L.A. Prieto (1972) Earth anchors. Stress distribution analysis and design. Proc. 5th European Conf. on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Madrid, vol. 1, theme 3.
- Setgeev, I.T. and F.M. Savchenko (1973) Experimental investigations of soil pressure on the surface of an anchor plate. Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering. New York. Consultants Bureau.
- Smi '., J.E. (1954) Stake pile development for moorings in sand bottoms. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Technical Note N-205 (AD 081261).
- Smith, J.E. (1957) Test of concrete dead man anchorages in sand. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory (AD 132826).
- Smith, J.E. (1960) Passive resistance of earth anchors in sand, Part II. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory (AD 235874).
- Solov'ev, Y.I. and V.I. Puskov (1961) Design of foundations, anchors in frozen ground, to resist heaving forces. Osnovania, Fundamenty i Mekhanika Gruntov, vol. 2, p. 15-17.
- Soos, P. von (1972) Auchors for carrying heavy tensile loads into the soil. Proc. 5th European Conf. Soil Mech. Found. Engr., Madrid, vol. 1, theme 4.
- Sowa, V.A. (1970) Pulling capacity of concrete cast in situ bored piles. Canadian Geotechnical Journal, vol. 7.
- Stalcup, J.V. and R.C. Towne (1961) Development of 15,000-pound SATO anchor. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Technical Report 158
- Stasiny, T.G. and R.G. Stricklend (1962) Rapid emplacement and retrieving device for ground stakes. GP-112/G and GP-113 G. Aircraft Amaments, Inc. Report no. ER-2853, Contract no. DA-36-03956-90760.
- Stefoff, J.W. (undated) Anchor testing in Indiana for guyed "V" structures. American Institute of Electrical Engineers, District Conference Paper no. DP62-724.

- Strain, T.C. and R.F. Tumeinski (1967) Guide for estimating maximum anchor loads on airsupported structures. U.S. Army Natick Laboratories, Technical Report 67-54-GP.
- Sutherland, H.B. (1965) Model studies for shaft raising though cohesionless soils. Proceedings 6th International Conference of Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Canada.

Terzaghi, K. von (1954) Anchored bulkheads. Trans. ASCE, vol. 119.

Thompson, A. (1958) Ground anchor. Canadian Patent no. 556194, April.

- Thorney, J.H. (1959) Ship anchorage on rock. Civil Engineering, vol. 165, p. 49-52, March.
- Towne, R.C. (1953) Test of anchors for moorings and ground tackle design. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Technical Memorandum 066.
- Towne, R.C. and R.A. Bliss (1967) In-service test of the STATO mooring anchor. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Technical Note N-890.
- Towne, R.C. and J.V. Stalcup (1954) Tests of anchors for moorings and ground tackle design in mud bottom. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Technical Memorandum 097.
- Towne, R.C. and J.V. Stalcup (1954) Tests of BUSHIPS anchors in mud and sand bottoms. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Technical Note 195.
- Towne, R.C. and J.V. Stalcup (1960) New and modified anchor for moorings. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Technical Report 044.
- Trofimenkov, J.G. and L.G. Marinpol'skii (1965) Screw piles for mast and tower foundations. Proc. 6th Int. Conf. on Soils Mech. and Found., vol. 2.
- Trow, W.A. (1974) Temporary and permanent earth anchors: three monitored installations. Canadian Geotechnical Journal, vol. 11, no. 2.
- Tudor, W.J. (1967) Mooring and anchoring of deep ocean platforms. Proceedings, Conference on Civil Engineering in the Oceans, San Francisco, California.
- Vesic, A.S. (1969) Breakout resistance of objects embedded in ocean bottom. American Society of Civil Engineers, Ocean Beach Engineering Conference, Miami, Dec.
- Wainer, M.R. (undated) Supplemental report of test of pina, tent-OMB T-1460. U.S. Army Service Forces, Quartermaster Board Project T-377.
- Walher, R.E. (1962) Prestressed rock anchors. Civil Engineering, p. 58-60, May.
- Warren, W.F. (1944) Anchor. U.S. Patent no. 2,343,350, March.
- Weber, B. and E. Weber (1970) Anchorages in alluvial soils. (Spanish) Bol. Soc. Veneg. Mech. Suelo Ing. Fundac., no. 34.
- Widing, S. and L. Elfgren (1971) Grouted tie-backs in clay. Byggmastoren, vol. 50, no. 5, p. 22-28.
- Yilmaz, M. (1971) The behavior of groups of anchors in sand. University of Sheffield, Ph.D. Thesis.
- Yoshida, I. and R. Yoshiaka (1972) A method to estimate modulus of horizontal subgrade reaction for a pile. Soils and Foundations, vol. 12, no. 3, p. 1-17.
- Zweck, H. (1970) Tie-back anchorage of sheeting of excavations, Part II (text in German). Veröff Hans der Tecknik, Essen no. 241, p. 32-49.

#### Recent publications (list added in proof)

- Bhatnagar, R.S. (1969) Pullout resistance of anchors in silt clay. M.Sc. thesis, Duke University School of Engineering, Durham, N.C. Soil Mechanics Ser. no. 18.
- Brillant, J. and G.R. Jorge (1969) Test on two 250+ anchorages in sands and gravels. International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.
- Caron, C. (1969) Permanent anchorages. International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions 14 and 15.

64.7

- Coste Nunès, A., N.J. Chiossi and J.C. Maggi (1969) Anchorage tests in clays for the construction of Sao Paulo subway (Brasil). International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.
- Coste Nunès, A.J., F. Bogossian, B. Plivanov and S.S.M. Trindade (1973) Deep foundations associated to prestressed anchorages. Proceedings of the 8th International Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Moscow, vol. 2, pt. 1.
- Crivelli, G. (1969) Application of underpinning method to the construction of retaining walls anchored in soils. International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.
- Descoeudres, J. (1969) Permanent anchorages in rock and soils. International Society for Scil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.
- Dupeuble, P. and J. Brulois (1969) Measurement and observation on the behavior of anchorages in soils. International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.
- Habib, P., M.P. Luong and A. Zelikson (1969) Study on capacity of anchorages in cohesionless materials by means of scale models taking into account the weight of soils. International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.
- Hanna, T.H. and R. Sparks (1973) The behavior of preloaded anchors in normally consolidated sands. Proceedings of the 8th International Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Moscow, vol. 2, pt. 1.
- Hanna, T.H. and I.I. Kurdi (1974) Studies of anchored flexible retaining walls in sand. ASCE journal of the Geotechnical Engineering Division, vol. 100, no. GT10.
- Hilton, A.R. (1969) The construction of high strength under-reamed anchorages in soft ground. International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.
- Jackson, G.R. (1974) Method for anchoring a drilling rig in permafrost. United States Patent 3,825,077, July 23, 1973.
- Johnson, T.B. (1974) Ground anchor. United States Patent 3,810,364.
- Johnston, G.H. and B. Ladanyi (1974) Field tests of deep power-installed screw anchors in permafrost. Canadian Geotechnical Journal, vol. 11, no. 3.
- Jorge, G.R. (1969) The re-groutable IRP anchorage for soft soils, low capacity or karstic rocks. International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Session. No. 14 and 15.
- Ladanyi, B. and G.H. Johnston (1974) Behavior of circular footings and plate anchors embedded in permafrost. Canadian Geotechnical Journal, vol. 11, no. 4.
- Logeais, L. and D. Graux (1973) Design and control of tension anchors. Am. Inst. Tech. Bat. Trav. Publ., no. 312, p. 125-146.
- Maestre, M. (1969) Test anchorage on floor of dry dock at Carthagene (Spain). International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.
- Meyerhof, G.G. (1973) Uplift resistance of inclined anchors and piles. Proceedings of the 8th International Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Moscow, vol. 2, pt. 1.
- Moller, P. and S. Widing (1969) Anchoring in soil, employing the Alvik, Lindo and J.B. drilling methods. International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.
- Mori, H. and K. Adachi (1969) Anchorage by an inflated cylinder in soft ground. International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.

- Nelson, J.C. (1973) Earth tiebanks support excavations. ASCE Civil Engineer, vol. 43, no. 11, p. 40-44.
- Neely, W.J. and M. Montague-Jones (19.4) Pullout capacity of straight-shafted and underreamed ground anchors. Trans. S. Afr. Inst. Civ. Engrs., vol. 16, no. 4.
- Otto, L. (1969) Contribution to the behavior of horizontal anchor plate under vertical pullout load in cohesionless soils. International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.
- Podsiadlo, R. (1973) Ultimate uplift capacity of a foundation in a group. Proceedings of the 8th International Conference on Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Moscow, vol. 2, pt. 1.
- Robinson, K.E. (1969) Grouted rod and multi-helix anchors. International Society for Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, VII International Conference, Mexico, 1969, Special Sessions No. 14 and 15.
- Sandegren, E., O. Sahlström and H. Stille (1973) Permanent anchored sheet pile walls some experiences from measurements performed. Väg-och Vattenbyggaren, vol. 19, no. 7, p. 776-778.
- Trow, W.A. (1974) Temporary and permanent earth anchors: three monitored installations. Canadian Geotechnical Journal, vol. 11, no. 2.

ちゅうしょうまん ちょうしょう ちょうじゅんしょう こうたいでんがん やぶっぽうたい ないのない はんかいとうないがん だんの たいたい たる

A Second with

ł

1410

Ware, K.R., M.M. Mirsky and W.E. Leuniz (1973) Tieback wall construction – results and control. Journal of Soil Mechanics, Foundations Division, Proc. ASCE, vol. 99, no. SM12, p. 1135-1152.